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The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the 23 
Corpus Christi Ballroom of the Omni Corpus Christi Hotel, Corpus 24 
Christi, Texas, Wednesday morning, January 11, 2006, and was 25 
called to order at 8:30 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN ROBIN RIECHERS:  Good morning, everyone.  My name is 28 

Robin Riechers and I’m Chairman of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 29 
Management Council.  On behalf of the council, I welcome you.  30 
This is the 204th meeting of the council. 31 
 32 
Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 33 
statements in accordance with the schedule published in the 34 
agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to 35 
address the council.  Please give written statements to the 36 
council staff. 37 
 38 
1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all oral 39 
or written statements to include a brief description of the 40 
background and interest of the person in the subject of the 41 
statement.  All written information shall include a statement of 42 
the source and date of such information. 43 
 44 
It is unlawful for any person to knowingly or willingly submit 45 
to a council false information regarding any matter the council 46 
is considering in the course of carrying out the Fishery Act. If 47 
you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that you 48 
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keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and 1 
committee sessions.  2 
 3 
A tape recording is used for the public record.  Therefore, for 4 
the purpose of voice identification, each member is requested to 5 
identify themselves and we’ll do that in a just a second, when 6 
everyone can take their seat again.  Again, welcome to Corpus 7 
Christi, Texas. 8 
 9 
We do want to thank the Coastal Conservation Association of 10 
Texas for hosting our social on Monday night in the chairman’s 11 
room.  There will be a social again in the chairman’s room 12 
tonight and it will be hosted by the Saltwater Enhancement 13 
Association.  We thank them in advance for that as well.  With 14 
that, we will start by identifying yourself, to the right. 15 
 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  Wayne Swingle, Gulf Council 17 

staff. 18 
 19 
MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 20 

Commission. 21 
 22 
MR. COLUMBUS BROWN:  Columbus Brown, U.S. Fish and Wildlife 23 

Service. 24 
 25 
MR. ROY WILLIAMS:  Roy Williams, Florida Fish and Wildlife 26 

Conservation Commission. 27 
 28 
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida. 29 

 30 
MR. WILLIAM DAUGHDRILL:  Bill Daughdrill, Florida. 31 

 32 
MR. VERNON MINTON:  Vernon Minton, Alabama. 33 

 34 
MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama. 35 

 36 
DR. BOB SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 37 

 38 
MR. PHILIP HORN:  Philip Horn, Mississippi. 39 

 40 
MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 41 

 42 
MR. MYRON FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Galliano, Louisiana. 43 

 44 
MS. KAREN FOOTE:  Karen Foote, Louisiana. 45 

 46 
MR. WALTER THOMASSIE:  Walter Thomassie, Louisiana. 47 

 48 
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MS. MONICA SMIT-BRUNELLO:  Monica Smit-Brunello, NOAA General 1 

Counsel. 2 
 3 
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 4 

 5 
MS. VIRGINIA FAY:  Ginny Fay, NOAA Fisheries. 6 

 7 
MR. JOSEPH HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas. 8 

 9 
MR. DEGRAAF ADAMS:  Degraaf Adams, Texas. 10 

 11 
LT. CHAD BRICK:  Chad Brick, District VII U.S. Coast Guard. 12 

 13 
LCDR ELIZABETH KEISTER:  Beth Keister, District VIII U.S. Coast 14 

Guard. 15 
 16 
LT. KAREN NORCROSS:  Karen Norcross, Gulf Regional Fisheries 17 

Training Center. 18 
 19 
MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, everyone.  With that, we would 22 

proceed with the adoption of the agenda.  Are there any changes 23 
or additions to the agenda? 24 
 25 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  There are two I have, Mr. Chairman.  26 

One of them is under Roman Numeral VI, the Litigation Session, 27 
and that will presented by Ms. Smit-Brunello rather than Mr. 28 
McLemore and under Other Business there is a request under Tab 29 
K, Number 1 of the Ecosystem SSC to hold a workshop that needs 30 
to be resolved by the council. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I hear any other changes to the agenda? 33 

 34 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to have a discussion on the SMZ 35 

workshops that we’re going to have. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Hearing no objection, we will add that to 38 

the agenda.  Are there any objections to adoption of the agenda?  39 
Hearing none, the agenda is adopted as amended.  Next we’ll move 40 
on to Approval of Minutes.  Are there any corrections, 41 
additions, or changes to the minutes? 42 
 43 
MR. PERRET:  Just have staff down as a voting member.  I’m not 44 

listed, but yet on page 3 there’s a “Mr. Perret said” and so I 45 
assume I was there. 46 
 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Perret, for that correction.  1 

It is so noted.  Any other changes to the minutes?  Any 2 
objection to adoption of the minutes?  Hearing none, the minutes 3 
are adopted as amended. 4 
 5 
With that, we will proceed to our public testimony.  We will be 6 
taking public testimony on Reef Fish Amendment 26, the Red 7 
Snapper IFQ Program, the Texas Shrimp Closure, and Exempted 8 
Fishing Permits, in that order. 9 
 10 
If you haven’t filled out a card and would like to speak, they 11 
are on the back table.  Please get them to staff and we will 12 
then basically go through those one at a time.  With that, the 13 
first person to speak on the IFQ issue, or Reef Fish Amendment 14 
26, is Mr. Niquet. 15 
 16 
MR. BART NIQUET:  Good morning.  Thanks for being here and 17 

letting me speak.  I might be bringing you bad news, but we’re 18 
again delaying any implementation of a plan because this time we 19 
have too much data.  They said they can’t process it in the time 20 
projected. 21 
 22 
Perhaps we should take a straw vote among the permit owners and 23 
forget the formal vote.  The fishermen in attendance at the 24 
meeting you had at Fort Walton Beach knew that a January 2006 25 
date was impossible to meet to get all this referendum vote 26 
business out. 27 
 28 
That’s one reason you don’t have any attendance today.  There’s 29 
nobody here that really figures that you’re going to get 30 
anything done.  It’s going to be the next meeting or maybe 31 
several meetings down before we ever get anything done. 32 
 33 
Add to this the confusion caused by the bulletin that Phil 34 
Steele put out showing how the votes are going to be weighed and 35 
to tell you the truth, it’s a nightmare.  The way I figure it, 36 
out of five permits that I have a controlling interest in, I may 37 
get to vote half of them. 38 
 39 
You’ve got captains that are going to be getting the vote and 40 
you’ve got people that have leased permits from me that will 41 
have part of the vote.  If I’ve got 150,000 votes total, I may 42 
get to vote thirty of them and that’s -- When they brought this 43 
thing out, they said there were 130 licenses or permits out and 44 
those 134 voters would be the ones that voted. 45 
 46 
Now I understand there’s 147 people that are voting and probably 47 
more.  I’ve heard of creative bookkeeping, but this takes the 48 
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cake.  I’ve been in favor of the ITQ since we started with this 1 
business, but if this scenario continues, I think I don’t have 2 
any choice but to go to court with it.  It’s ridiculous. 3 
 4 
The council has been wondering about the lack of participation.  5 
The general opinion is that the council is ineffective and under 6 
the thumb of NMFS and the only way to get anything done is to 7 
bypass the council and to go to Congress.  For instance, Wayne 8 
Werner and Donny Waters did very well by going to Congress.  9 
That’s the only thing that jumpstarted this IFQ. 10 
 11 
When you add to that the distrust that was caused by closing the 12 
grouper season with almost a million-and-a-half pounds left 13 
during a holiday and it shows that there was no regard for the 14 
fishermen or no economic impact taken.  I just believe we need 15 
something done differently. 16 
 17 
On snappers, I think you can stop a lot of your problems if you 18 
go to a twelve-inch limit and leave the quota like it is and 19 
leave the trip limit like it is, with one exception.  If you’re 20 
going to have 2,000 pounds of snapper, have 2,000 pounds of 21 
other fish along with it.  That will broaden your seasons out 22 
and it will stop people from directly impacting on the snapper, 23 
which is the harm of the other fish, and it will give you a more 24 
rounded fishery.  That’s about all I can say and thank you. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Buster.  We certainly appreciate 27 

you being here.  Are there questions for Buster? 28 
 29 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Buster.  From what I heard in your 30 

testimony, apparently there’s still a great deal of confusion on 31 
who will get what percentage of quota, should the IFQ system go 32 
in.  Apparently, from what I heard -- Can you explain to me 33 
again what you said that you had five permits and you were given 34 
150,000 votes, but you won’t get to vote? 35 
 36 
MR. NIQUET:  We haven’t been given anything yet.  All we’ve been 37 

given is -- I picked this paper up here and there’s nothing come 38 
through the mail yet.  It was published on January the 6th and we 39 
had a meeting on the 9th and nothing has come through the mail.  40 
We’ll probably get it when I get home, if we’re lucky. 41 
 42 
These, it says here that the Class 1 license or a vessel captain 43 
who harvests red snapper under an endorsement in each commercial 44 
season from January 1, 1993, to September 1996, they’re going to 45 
get to vote. 46 
 47 
 48 
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On the next page, it’s talking about the leased permits and if 1 
you lease a permit to a boat owner and he in turn subleases it 2 
to a captain, that dilutes your vote by another third and so you 3 
wind up with a third.  If you’ve leased a permit five or six 4 
different times, which some of us have, you’ve wound up with 5 
nothing.  It’s very confusing.  It would have been a whole lot 6 
simpler just to go to one vote for one permit. 7 
 8 
MS. WILLIAMS:  You said you had five permits? 9 

 10 
MR. NIQUET:  Yes. 11 

 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Are they the 2,000 or the 200 pound? 13 

 14 
MR. NIQUET:  They are the Class 1 permits, 2,000 pound permits. 15 

 16 
MS. WILLIAMS:  All five of them? 17 

 18 
MR. NIQUET:  All five of them and I also have one 200 pound. 19 

 20 
MS. WILLIAMS:  You may want to call the permit office and speak 21 

with them, because I think the way that you think the vote is 22 
going to work, I think it’s a little differently, but I’ll also 23 
talk to you during break about that. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ve got Dr. Crabtree and a reminder that we 26 

will be having an update in the committee report on the 27 
referendum and how that’s going to proceed.  Roy, go ahead. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  Buster, with respect to the referendum and the 30 

votes, one, a lot of the procedures and how you do that is laid 31 
out in the Magnuson Act and so the council had no discretion or 32 
ability to change that. 33 
 34 
Two, the votes are being weighted exactly the same way that they 35 
were weighted in the first referendum.  The processes and 36 
procedures are all the same and if you recall, we actually went 37 
out with two proposed rules, I believe, to come up with this 38 
weighting scenario and we had a lot of public comment on it. 39 
 40 
It is complicated and confusing, but that’s in part because of 41 
the way it’s laid out that we have to do it in Magnuson is 42 
complicated and confusing and we did go through a lot of 43 
different ideas about how to handle the leased permits for the 44 
first referendum and we changed the whole process in response to 45 
public comments on it at that time. 46 
 47 
 48 
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You should be getting very soon a letter that will tell you how 1 
many votes you get and we’ll try to give you some idea as to 2 
what sort of allocation you would get in the referendum and a 3 
copy of the IFQ proposal when we take the vote. 4 
 5 
I apologize for any confusion of it and the complexity of it, 6 
but there really wasn’t anything we could do to make it more 7 
simple.  I don’t think if the council had decided how to do a 8 
referendum -- I’m sure it would have been done differently, but 9 
the council didn’t have that option. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any further questions?  Hearing 12 

none, we’ll move on to the next person.  Thank you, Buster.  We 13 
will next have Mr. Mike Eller and then after that, Mr. Bob 14 
Zales. 15 
 16 
MR. MIKE ELLER:  I’m Mike Eller, Vice President of the Destin 17 

Charterboat Association and Board of Directors of the National 18 
Association of Charterboat Operators.  First I would like to say 19 
that I know Destin hasn’t been represented in the council in 20 
person very much in the last few years. 21 
 22 
We’ve allowed Captain Bob Zales to speak for us many, many times 23 
and I personally would like to say we’re going to change that 24 
and have a little bit more representation.  If you’re not at the 25 
meeting, they forget about you. 26 
 27 
We support an IFQ program that stops the waste and danger 28 
involved in the derby fishery.  I’m sure there’s going to be 29 
many problems and details of who gets what and I’m sure that 30 
some fishermen are not going to be happy. 31 
 32 
The council or the National Marine Fisheries Service needs to 33 
shed a little light on the share issue so fishermen know where 34 
they stand, who is going to get what.  I’m sure there’s a lot of 35 
confusion.  They don’t know how to vote, because they don’t know 36 
what they’re going to get. 37 
 38 
I know the fishermen in my area, the charterboat fishermen who 39 
also have Class 1 permits, all they know is they have to fish as 40 
hard as they possibly can because they know IFQs are coming and 41 
they know they want to get their share in. 42 
 43 
Of course, we all know the derby fishery forces them to fish in 44 
bad weather, forces them to fish in dangerous conditions.  For 45 
many years, the for-hire recreational sector and the private 46 
recreational sector has stood by in disbelief as the red snapper 47 
fishery has indiscriminately killed millions of pounds of 48 
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juvenile red snappers as regulatory discards to make a living to 1 
make sure they get their 2,000-pound trips in no matter what. 2 
 3 
Any fishery that kills large amounts of fish as bycatch or as 4 
discards is grossly wasteful and a disgrace to fisheries 5 
management and a disgrace to the fishermen.  If I told you I was 6 
going to kill four pounds of groupers to retain one pound of red 7 
snappers, everybody would be up in arms.  8 
 9 
If I told you I was going to kill ten pounds of shrimp in order 10 
to retain one pound of red snappers, I would think people would 11 
be up in arms.  I don’t know why it has been allowed to go on as 12 
long as it has.  I wouldn’t want your jobs.  I understand it’s a 13 
very complex issue and basically that’s all I really have to say 14 
on the issue.  Thank you very much. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mike.  Are there any questions 17 

for Mike?  Hearing none, Bob Zales is next and then after that 18 
will be Mr. Jim Smarr. 19 
 20 
MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, President of the Panama City 21 

Boatman Association.  Before I get started, I’m also President 22 
of the National Association of Charterboat Operators.  Bobbi 23 
Walker, as everybody knows, is our executive director and I 24 
would like to, on behalf of Bobbi and our association, thank 25 
several people for the cooperation that we’ve had in this effort 26 
that we’re doing for the charterboat industry to collect data 27 
for the harm that’s been done by the hurricanes. 28 
 29 
The Fishery Service, in particular Nancy Thompson and Bill 30 
Hogarth, were very helpful in granting the contract to us to do 31 
this and everybody else on the agency -- Roy Crabtree and his 32 
agency and all the state agencies, Larry and Gulf States, some 33 
Coast Guard people, have gone way out of their way to assist us 34 
in getting the word out to the industry throughout the Gulf to 35 
participate in this.  We think that we’ve gotten a lot of 36 
participation and that effort is highly appreciated.   37 
 38 
On the IFQs, we stand, as we’ve stood the whole time, that if 39 
you’re going to do an IFQ program that you need to do this in 40 
the commercial fishery across the board for all the fisheries 41 
pretty much at one time and kind of develop a generic plan and 42 
then work each fishery into it. 43 
 44 
The way that this red snapper thing is going, we kind of agree 45 
with what Buster said.  It’s a fiasco and I can tell you -- I 46 
don’t know if it’s a Magnuson Act thing, regulatory 47 
interpretation from the Fisheries Service, or some legal 48 



  10 

interpretation, but when it comes to trying to get your data as 1 
a commercial fisherman, I can tell you -- 2 
 3 
I owned commercial reef fish permits from the very day that they 4 
were offered.  I am the only one that has ever owned them.  I 5 
never leased them and I never did anything.  About six weeks 6 
ago, two months ago, I called the office in Miami, the Center, 7 
to get landings records for one of my boats and they wouldn’t 8 
give it to me. 9 
 10 
This all has to do with the privacy stuff.  Now I can understand 11 
in the situation if you’re moving around back to back to back 12 
how that can be done, but there is a problem there and somebody 13 
needs to fix it for the future.  Obviously it’s too late to do 14 
it for what’s happening now, but it needs to be fixed, because 15 
in a situation like that, if I own the records I should be able 16 
to get that information and I wasn’t able to. 17 
 18 
I had to go back and look through all my logbooks and whatnot 19 
and tally it up and hopefully it was pretty well correct, but 20 
the situation with the red snapper thing, you all are going to 21 
take final action on something that you don’t even know if the 22 
referendum is going to approve it or not. 23 
 24 
The people that are going to vote on it don’t know what they’re 25 
voting on.  Buster has been around a long time.  He’s probably 26 
one of the oldest fishermen that I know around here and that’s 27 
nothing bad about Buster, because Buster has done an excellent 28 
job over the years, but Buster has a lot of experience and 29 
people need to listen to him.  Basically that’s about it about 30 
IFQs.  Are there any questions? 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Bob.  Are there any questions of 33 

Bob? 34 
 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Bob, I know I called one time about records and 36 

they actually sent me the copies of the logbook reports.  They 37 
couldn’t give you anything? 38 
 39 
MR. ZALES:  They wouldn’t give me anything.  I can’t remember 40 

the guy’s name that I talked to.  He told me -- This had to do 41 
with some of the grouper stuff that’s going on with that goofy 42 
thing that’s happened, but he told me that because of all the 43 
privacy issues and all of the confusion that at that time they 44 
were not giving anybody any information on what they had. 45 
 46 
If Buster, who has owned his permits, and I suspect Buster may 47 
have called and I don’t know if he has or not, but they won’t 48 
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tell him what his permits have and what his record is and that’s 1 
part of the problem that the Fisheries Service has run into.  I 2 
had heard those rumors and that’s partially why I made the call, 3 
just to see if it was true, but that’s what they told me. 4 
 5 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay, because like I said, I do know I called and 6 

they could actually send me the copies of all the logbooks that 7 
had been sent in and so I don’t know why they’re telling you or 8 
the other fishermen this and maybe Dr. Crabtree has the answer. 9 
 10 
MR. ZALES:  That could be something -- I suspect this was a 11 

couple of years ago or whenever you did that and so it could be 12 
something to do with this whole referendum process and all the 13 
concern about privacy stuff, which I really don’t understand 14 
that either, because even if, as an example, if you leased a 15 
snapper permit fifteen times, you don’t have to really divulge 16 
somebody’s name. 17 
 18 
You really can’t figure out what that record is, but undoubtedly 19 
somebody has gotten real concerned about privacy on this, but 20 
sending logbook records or whatnot -- I have all the log 21 
records.  I kept every one I had, but I just didn’t want to have 22 
to go through the trouble of going through every year and 23 
tallying everything up.  I thought I could make one simple call 24 
and let the computer tell me okay, Bob, here’s what this permit 25 
had and be done with it, but it wasn’t that simple. 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  If I could just respond, it’s not really an issue 28 

of privacy, but it’s the confidentiality requirements under the 29 
Magnuson Act.  An individual’s landings are confidential, but if 30 
all of the landings you’re asking for are your landings and no 31 
one else’s, then you can get those. 32 
 33 
I don’t know who you talked to at the Center.  I would suggest, 34 
if you really want these, to put it in writing and send an 35 
official request for them, but you’ll get them.  I do know that 36 
in some cases people have asked for -- Because of the grouper 37 
buyback, they’ve asked for the landings associated with their 38 
permit, but some people bought those permits from other 39 
individuals. 40 
 41 
Some of the landings associated with that permit are not their 42 
landings.  They’re someone else’s landings and we can’t give 43 
them those, because the Magnuson Act explicitly prohibits us 44 
from giving those.  45 
 46 
I think that the Center has been overwhelmed with a lot of 47 
requests of that nature and they’re struggling to figure out 48 
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which permits landings go with who, but if you’ve owned these 1 
permits all the time and if all the landings on those permits 2 
are yours, then you should be able to get those landings and if 3 
you want to pursue that, I would be happy to help you on that. 4 
 5 
MR. ZALES:  Don’t get me wrong.  I’m not complaining about the 6 

people at the Center or you all.  It’s the process that 7 
undoubtedly is the problem, because this is a complaint that 8 
we’ve heard -- You all have heard it from other people standing 9 
up besides me. 10 
 11 
For me personally, it’s a moot point.  Like I said, I’ve got 12 
mine, but undoubtedly it’s something that at some point should 13 
be resolved and if it’s a Magnuson Act issue, maybe in this 14 
future reauthorization somebody needs to address it. 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  It is a Magnuson Act issue and I have not seen 17 

any bills that propose to make changes to that at this point.  18 
Landings are confidential and I don’t know that there’s any move 19 
afoot to change that. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Bob?  Thank you, Bob.   22 

 23 
MR. ZALES:  To mention, Robin was going to allow us just a 24 

little bit of time to talk about the joint amendment. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Hold on, Bob.  It was supposed to be 27 

addressed within the context of IFQ.  We’ve told other folks -- 28 
I apologize, because I maybe didn’t make it clear to you 29 
earlier, but it’s in the context of IFQ.  We’ve already told 30 
other folks that we weren’t going to have the hearing regarding 31 
that, because we have scoping meetings coming up to address 32 
that. 33 
 34 
MR. ZALES:  I misunderstood the thing, because I had time left. 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I apologize if there’s any misunderstanding.  37 

It’s not that we don’t want the comment; it’s just that we’ve 38 
told other folks who might have brought more people here for 39 
that purpose.  Next we have Mr. Smarr and then on deck will be 40 
Mr. Lara. 41 
 42 
MR. JIM SMARR:  I’m Jim Smarr and I’m state chairman of the 43 

Recreational Fishing Alliance.  We’re a national organization 44 
with 80,000 members.  We do not support IFQs, but they’ve gotten 45 
to this point. 46 
 47 
 48 
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Due to the fact they have gotten to this point, we would like to 1 
see something implemented to where if these IFQs are approved 2 
that the recreational angler sector could propose a bond issue 3 
or a Gulf-wide stamp in the red snapper fishery to buy out 4 
permits from people that want to sell permits and not a 5 
mandatory buyout, but a voluntary buyout. 6 
 7 
We would have a pool of money to do that and to have that TAC 8 
transferred to the recreational sector, hopefully to expand.  We 9 
would request of that sector -- I understand in the shrimping 10 
industry they’re putting on a tracking device.  Texas RFA and 11 
the national RFA would like to see a tracking device on any 12 
commercial vehicle taking fish from the Gulf. 13 
 14 
If the shrimpers need a tracking device, I would like to see the 15 
government pay for a tracking device, via grant where it’s not a 16 
burden to industry, for these vessels so we know we can clean up 17 
our database and know exactly when they’re fishing and what kind 18 
of numbers they’re turning in. 19 
 20 
In the process of this testimony, as far as IFQs, I don’t have 21 
any further comment.  We have tremendous comment on the 22 
amendment and on the upcoming red snapper TAC reduction and at 23 
this point I’m not allowed to talk about any of that, correct? 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We are addressing this amendment and so in 26 

this context, we’ll try to keep it within the umbrella of this 27 
amendment.  It’s not that we don’t want to hear those comments, 28 
but we do have scoping meetings coming up along the entire coast 29 
that is your first real opportunity to give those. 30 
 31 
MR. SMARR:  I understand.  It will be difficult for us to travel 32 

to the following council meeting, but we will have scoping 33 
meetings here.  In light of the storms -- If you could indulge 34 
me to say one thing.  In light of the storms and in light of 35 
this fishing season, before we seriously entertain any reduction 36 
in TAC, I think we should be credited into the model in some 37 
kind of emergency move the huge reduction in fishing effort from 38 
the shrimping industry and from the commercial fishing industry 39 
to date, due to the storms. 40 
 41 
I think that we should all step back and look at that before we 42 
take the draconian measure of a two-million-pound cut in TAC.  I 43 
thank you for your time.  Are there any questions? 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Jim.  Are there any questions for 46 

Jim? 47 
 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Jim.  Have you actually read the 1 

document yet?  Have you had time to look at the IFQ document? 2 
 3 
MR. SMARR:  I’ve looked at part of it, but I’ve not read it 4 

completely. 5 
 6 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I know you had a concern, but I wanted to let you 7 

know that the VMS are addressed in that document. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As a point of clarification, Jim, we 10 

certainly understand your organization may not be traveling to 11 
the coast, but the scoping meetings are in this area in the 12 
course of the next two weeks and that’s kind of the beginning of 13 
that process. 14 
 15 
We look forward to your comments, either written or at those 16 
meetings as well.  Just for the public information, we will be 17 
addressing a topic later in the meeting that will allow us a 18 
little more freedom in how we’ve typically conducted our 19 
business as far as getting public comment.  We look forward to 20 
your comments and appreciate you being here this morning.  With 21 
that, we have Mr. Lara and then Mr. Nugent is next after that. 22 
 23 
MR. PHILIP LARA:  My name is Philip Lara and I reside here in 24 

Corpus Christi.  I have a seafood company right across the 25 
bridge and I am the owner of an inshore and offshore fishing 26 
boat.  I’m basically coming over here to you as a fish buyer, 27 
saying that it’s a long time due for IFQs to get to where it’s 28 
at and I think at this hour in the morning we would all enjoy a 29 
little laughter. 30 
 31 
Not that he’s gone or anything and those old timers will 32 
understand this, but I’ve learned so much of IFQs over Felix Cox 33 
and may he rest in peace and not that he’s dead, but he’s not 34 
here in this industry anymore and peace is probably what he has, 35 
because it is a tough job that we all have, whether on the 36 
council or making a living doing this business. 37 
 38 
With an IFQ or ITQ, we’re going to be able to have fish fifty-39 
two weeks out of the year and we’re going to be able to sell 40 
domestic fish to our consumers that they come down here and that 41 
they want and at the same time, there’s going to be problems 42 
that you all are going to have. 43 
 44 
It’s not quite worked out to where it’s perfect, but I have 45 
hopes that it will be worked out and it will continually go down 46 
this road.  Needless to say, the ten-day derby season, I’ve been 47 
there and I’ve done it and there’s nothing about it I like.  It 48 
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will make a young man age very quickly and so we’re looking 1 
forward to seeing that. 2 
 3 
With an IFQ or an ITQ, however you want to do it, the money is 4 
going to stay here in the U.S. with the domestic fish and I’m 5 
looking so forward to that, because when we need fish so many 6 
times, that domestic fish isn’t here and we’re having to buy it 7 
from just right across the border and I’m really, really, really 8 
wanting our industry to be able to do as good as we can. 9 
 10 
I thank you guys for working with this program as long as it has 11 
taken and if you all have any questions, I would be more than 12 
glad to answer them. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any questions of Mr. Lara? 15 

 16 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you for coming today.  Do you know what 17 

portion of the quota that your permits would get or have you had 18 
any problems with obtaining that information? 19 
 20 
MR. LARA:  No, I don’t.  I in particular am a fish buyer and 21 

when the derby comes in, what happens is I mainly buy inshore 22 
fish.  We have a large inshore fishery here and what happens is 23 
there’s a glut in the market and it destroys our inshore fish 24 
value. 25 
 26 
Like I said, as far as the problem that I hear, you’re going to 27 
have more problems, but I urge you guys to not give up and to 28 
work them out and things will balance out within time. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Philip.  Thank you for being with 31 

us today.  Are there any other questions?  Hearing none, that 32 
brings up the last card that I have, Mr. Nugent.   33 
 34 
If there’s anyone else that wants to speak on the red snapper 35 
IFQ, please fill out your card and get it to us or if we’ve 36 
missed someone that filled out a card, let us know as well.  Mr. 37 
Nugent is not testifying.  Was there anyone else that filled out 38 
a card that we did not receive?  Is there anyone else who wants 39 
to fill out a card and speak? 40 
 41 
If not, we will move on to the public testimony regarding the 42 
Texas Shrimp Closure then.  With that we have Ms. Wilma Anderson 43 
and Mr. Lara is next to talk about that as well. 44 
 45 
MS. WILMA ANDERSON:  Good morning, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Wilma 46 

Anderson from the Texas Shrimp Association.  Texas Shrimp does 47 
support the Shrimp Advisory recommendation in Houston the other 48 
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day to retain the 200 mile closure for the year 2006.  That 1 
concludes my statement. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any questions of Ms. Anderson?  4 

Thank you, Wilma.  We appreciate you being here this morning.  5 
Next we have Mr. Lara. 6 
 7 
MR. LARA:  For those of you who don’t remember, my name is 8 

Philip Lara and I forget to mention that I serve on the Water 9 
Shore Advisory Board here in Corpus Christi and that’s anything 10 
that’s adjacent in the whole entire area. 11 
 12 
The Texas closure, what it does for us is during the time when 13 
the Texas closure is here, what is the most bothersome thing is 14 
the 4th of July weekend falls into it and I’m not speaking 15 
through greed and saying this is what I want, but I’m speaking 16 
through basically saying this is what the industry needs. 17 
 18 
Anytime you have something like that, we don’t have the supply 19 
of shrimp that we need for right here and we have our boats tied 20 
up and everything else and the inshore there is absolutely no 21 
shrimp available, for some God unknown reason, but everybody 22 
knows that 4th of July weekend there is no live bait and there’s 23 
no table shrimp.  Shrimp mysteriously just disappears during 24 
that time frame. 25 
 26 
During the Texas closure, if there was a way somehow that we 27 
could urge you people to move it forward a little bit to where 28 
we can get shrimp in Texas with Texas caught boats during the 4th 29 
of July weekend of our busiest weekend of the year, it would 30 
help so much. 31 
 32 
I have been on the phone trying to get so many people to come 33 
over here and they promised they would be here and this and 34 
that.  Some of have got horrible attitudes to where you’re 35 
wasting your time and this and that and I don’t believe so.  I 36 
believe that the economics behind simply opening it a few days 37 
is not going to affect the size of the shrimp, but it’s going to 38 
put a lot of money in Texas and after this year that we were in, 39 
Louisiana, Mississippi, you had it horrible and my prayers are 40 
with you all. 41 
 42 
Texas had it just as bad as anybody in this industry has had it 43 
bad, due to several different reasons.  If we can get the 44 
opening for the 4th of July weekend, this would be a wonderful 45 
thing.   46 
 47 
 48 
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As far as closures go, I personally wish there would be one, but 1 
I cannot stop it on my own.  It creates a derby in itself.  2 
We’re all rushing to get out and we’re all trying to get there.  3 
It puts smaller bay boats out there also and each year I turn to 4 
the paper or I listen to the radio and I say to myself did we 5 
all make it through the first three or four days. 6 
 7 
Traditionally speaking, it’s the smaller boats that are pushing 8 
the limits that end up with something possibly happening.  I’m 9 
not going to contest and say no, I don’t want a closure.  The 10 
closure is fine, but it’s something to think about. 11 
 12 
When that opens up, we’ve created a derby in itself by doing 13 
that, but the most important thing is we can leave the closure 14 
there, we can work with the weather, we can do everything 15 
necessary, but if we can simply move it forward a week, five 16 
days, July 1st or whatever it is, Mr. Chairman, we would be able 17 
to have a much better year and I don’t see anything wrong in 18 
asking for that.  Are there any questions? 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Lara.  Are there any 21 

questions of Mr. Lara or comments?  Thank you, Philip.  With 22 
that, is there anyone else to speak on the Texas closure that we 23 
missed a card on?  We have no cards for exempted fishing permits 24 
and so that actually concludes our public testimony section. 25 
 26 
In order for us to get committee reports and actually moving in 27 
our agenda, we’re going to take a ten-minute recess until we can 28 
get that passed out and until we can get that prepared.  With 29 
that, we’re recessed for ten minutes. 30 
 31 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, I would like to come back to 34 

order please.  We’re going to be rearranging the agenda a little 35 
bit, because we are ahead of schedule and because we do have 36 
people in the audience who came for specific items and just to 37 
kind of give a precursor, I believe what we’re going to try to 38 
do is do Reef Fish, Habitat Protection, and then Shrimp.   39 
 40 
At least that will be the plan we start out with and we will see 41 
how well that works.  It looks as if we may have the 42 
Administrative Policy summary that we could also work with.  43 
Those will be the things we’ll be trying to do as quickly as we 44 
can or not as quickly as we can, but that’s kind of the order we 45 
will try to be taking those in.  With that, I will turn it over 46 
to Mr. Minton for the Reef Fish Management Committee Report. 47 
 48 



  18 

MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The agenda and minutes of 1 

the November 14, 2005 meeting were approved as written.  On an 2 
update of the Red Snapper IFQ referendum, Ginny Fay reviewed the 3 
details for the second red snapper IFQ referendum, which were 4 
summarized in a January 6, 2006 NMFS news release.   5 
 6 
On or about January 17, 2006, NMFS will mail ballots to eligible 7 
voters specifying the number of votes each voter is assigned.   8 
If the referendum fails, the council cannot proceed with 9 
development of a red snapper IFQ system.  If the referendum is 10 
approved, the Council can vote to submit the final plan to the 11 
Secretary for review and approval.  I’ll pause there, Mr. 12 
Chairman, to see if there’s any council comments and then I’ll 13 
move on to the grouper allocation issues. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any further questions regarding 16 

the referendum that weren’t cleared up in public testimony? 17 
 18 
MS. WALKER:  Ginny, I think you told us in committee and I want 19 

to clarify for the record and for the people here today that 20 
when they get their ballots, you’re going to send them within 21 
5,000 pound spreads so that they can figure out what percentage 22 
of the quota that permit will own? 23 
 24 
MS. FAY:  Yes, that’s my understanding, Bobbi. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions regarding the 27 

referendum?  Hearing none, Mr. Minton. 28 
 29 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Under the grouper 30 

allocation issues, Steven Atran reviewed a discussion paper 31 
describing some possible issues and concerns to include in a 32 
grouper allocation scoping document.   33 
 34 
He also noted that the Science Center had provided updated 35 
grouper landings data by species.  Some of the landings 36 
estimates had changed from previous years, and the recreational 37 
landings for 1979 through 1980 were no longer available from 38 
MRFSS.   39 
 40 
Ms. Walker asked if the number of participants in the commercial 41 
grouper fishery could be determined between 1979 and 1987, 42 
noting that those determinations could be made from the MRFSS 43 
data.   44 
 45 
Mr. Atran responded that logbook data would have that 46 
information after 1992, although 100 percent logbook coverage 47 
was not implemented until a few years later.  Mr. Swingle added 48 
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that, for the years prior to the logbook records, Florida trip 1 
ticket information was available starting in 1986. 2 
 3 
Bobbi Walker noted that Dr. Goodyear told her that he 4 
recommended that numbers of fish rather than pounds was a more 5 
fair way to allocate.  Steven Atran noted that in stock 6 
assessments, the fishing mortality rate was more closely related 7 
to numbers of fish caught than pounds, but whichever way the 8 
allocation was done, there would have to be conversion between 9 
numbers and pounds of fish in order to have a common unit of 10 
harvest.  11 
 12 
By consensus, the Committee recommends and I so move, that the 13 
numbers of grouper landed by each sector be made available by 14 
the Science Center. 15 

 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Do we have any 17 
discussion of the committee motion?  Hearing no discussion, all 18 
those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those 19 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 20 
 21 
MR. MINTON:  On the question of whether to allocate based on 22 
individual species or on species aggregations, Ms. Kay Williams 23 
stated that she would like to see the analyses done both ways.  24 

Mr. Chairman, I would like that to come by consensus that we 25 
agreed on that and I would like to move it forward to the 26 
council for approval. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion by consensus.  29 
Are there any objections to the committee motion?  Hearing none, 30 
the motion passes. 31 

 32 
MR. MINTON:  On the issue of whether to further divide the 33 

commercial and recreational allocations into sub-allocations, 34 
several Committee members felt that the basic allocation issue 35 
would be difficult enough to deal with without further 36 
subdividing it.   37 
 38 
Furthermore, on the commercial side, a grouper IFQ, if developed 39 
and implemented, would make any such sub-allocation moot.  By 40 
consensus, the Committee recommends and I so move, that sub-41 
allocations within sectors not be considered in the scoping 42 
document. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 45 
discussion regarding the motion?  Hearing no discussion, all 46 
those in favor say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion 47 
passes. 48 
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MR. MINTON:  Following that, although she did not want to pursue 1 

sub-allocations, Ms. Williams asked if recreational grouper 2 
landings could be broken down into for-hire and private catches 3 
so that the breakdown would be available for review.  Kay, I 4 
don’t know if we went through that by consensus.  Do you want to 5 
make that as a motion at this time? 6 
 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes.  I thought we did it by consensus. 8 

 9 
MR. MINTON:  I can handle it that way.  Again, Mr. Chairman, by 10 

consensus the committee discussed this and would like to see 11 
that the catches be broken down in the for-hire and private 12 
sectors. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I will suggest that I don’t think we need a 15 

motion to do that.  That’s just a direction to staff. 16 
 17 
MR. MINTON:  That’s a good idea.  Thank you.  Under allocation 18 

set-asides for bycatch, non-directed fisheries, ecosystems, et 19 
cetera, Dr. Leard explained that the primary concern was an 20 
allowance for incidental catch after a quota closure.   21 
 22 
Ginny Fay felt that it would be difficult to get clear-cut 23 
numbers on bycatch.  By consensus, the Committee recommends and 24 
I so move, that allocation set-asides not be considered in the 25 
scoping document. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 28 
discussion regarding the motion?  Hearing none, are there any 29 
objections to the committee motion?  Hearing none, the motion 30 
passes. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Under the staff recommendation to have the SEP 33 

meet to consider the use of socioeconomic models for setting 34 
allocations, committee members supported involvement of the SEP.  35 
However, Ginny Fay noted that allocations could not be 36 
considered that were based solely on economics.  Committee, help 37 
me here, but I think we did vote, and I may have crossed it out, 38 
to convene the SEP. 39 
 40 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That was my understanding as well. 41 

 42 
MR. MINTON:  I don’t have that page.  I seem to be a page short.  43 
There it is.  Without opposition, the committee recommends, and 44 
I so move, to recommend that the council convene the 45 
Socioeconomic Panel to investigate the use of socioeconomic 46 
models to help the Council in setting grouper allocations. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 1 

discussion regarding the motion?   2 
 3 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Just for clarification, when we were discussing 4 

models, I actually gave the incorrect name of the model.  The 5 
model that I was talking about that I wanted them to pursue was 6 
the implant model, just for the record. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for the clarification, Ms. 9 
Williams.  Any other discussion regarding the motion?  Is there 10 
any objection to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That concludes the Reef Fish report, Mr. 13 

Chairman.  14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Hold on, we’re not through with the report.  16 

Mr. Minton needs part of his report. 17 
 18 
MR. MINTON:  Trigger Mechanisms for In-Season Adjustment of 19 

Grouper Gear Restrictions, Mr. Atran reviewed the analyses 20 
prepared by Stu Kennedy to estimate the impact of a trigger that 21 
would close the longline fishery when a certain percentage of 22 
the red grouper quota was filled, as a means of extending the 23 
season and allowing more of the shallow-water grouper to be 24 
harvested.   25 
 26 
These analyses was based on applying a 6,000-pound trip limit, 27 
plus various trigger scenarios, to catches during the years 2000 28 
through 2004, and assuming that longline fishermen would convert 29 
to vertical line fishing after the longline fishery was closed.   30 
 31 
In no case was it possible to fill both the red grouper and 32 
shallow-water grouper quotas in a given year.  The best-case 33 
scenarios occurred when the trigger was set to allow the red 34 
grouper quota to be filled on December 31.  This occurred by 35 
setting the trigger at 88% and 94% of the red grouper quota 36 
being filled. 37 
 38 
Mr. Spaeth stated that SOFA’s position was to wait five to six 39 
months to monitor the effect of the 6,000-pound trip limit and, 40 
if necessary, consider other options, such as reducing the trip 41 
limit.  Committee members discussed how quickly a regulatory 42 
amendment could be put into place.  At this point, Ginny, do you 43 
have that information for us? 44 
 45 
MS. FAY:  Yes, Mr. Chair.  We were just discussing that.  It 46 

looks like in order for us to proceed with getting any such 47 
regulatory amendment through the system, the council final 48 
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action would have to be at the March meeting, because the 1 
closures usually occur in the early to mid-fall and so in order 2 
for everything to be in place before that time, final action 3 
would have to take place at the March meeting. 4 
 5 
MR. MINTON:  How would that occur?  How we would get to the 6 

point where we could take final action? 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think you could.  Think about last year 9 

and say the closure occurred in mid-October this year or say 10 
November 1.  Maybe the trip limit slows it down and then so say 11 
the trigger would then be hit sometime in early September and 12 
that means the rule would have to be in place thirty days before 13 
the trigger is hit and so say early August and for us to go 14 
through the proposed and final rule kind of phase, if you didn’t 15 
take action until June, we just wouldn’t have time to get a rule 16 
in place. 17 
 18 
I think realistically it’s probably not possible to get this 19 
done this year.  The other thing that I want to bring to 20 
everyone’s attention though is that you recall our discussions 21 
on gag with respect to the recreational fishery in that we’ve 22 
actually been exceeding the recommended ABC level for gag for 23 
the last several years. 24 
 25 
I heard discussions about the grouper left on the table, but I’m 26 
not at all convinced that there are any grouper left on the 27 
table.  I think we may have a problem with the shallow-water 28 
aggregate quota.  It may not be set at the level it ought to be 29 
at. 30 
 31 
I really don’t think there’s much we could do on moving down the 32 
road on this until we have the results to the gag assessment 33 
anyway and so I think this is something that you can look at 34 
after you have the gag assessment, but I think realistically 35 
it’s something that could be put in place in the 2007 season, 36 
but not this year. 37 
 38 
MR. MINTON:  I think committee discussion also felt with the 39 

other variables involved, especially the 6,000-pound trip limit, 40 
we need to kind of watch and see what happens and not possibly 41 
rush into this thing. 42 
 43 
I think at March we might want to be ready to review those 44 
landings and just see where we’re at in March and then in May in 45 
prep for possibly a 2007 adjustment, if possible. 46 
 47 
 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  Just bear in mind that in March we’ll have had 1 

one-and-a-half months of fishing is all, because the fishery 2 
will close on February 15th. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Adding to what Mr. Minton has said, I think 5 

the real question was we had already come to the conclusion we 6 
couldn’t do it for this year.  I believe part of our question 7 
was when is the last time that we could look at it that we would 8 
have to deal with it to implement it for 2007.  Kind of that 9 
time table for 2007 is what we were after, I believe.  Ms. 10 
Williams, you had a question as well or a comment? 11 
 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I had a comment to Dr. Crabtree and I may be off 13 

base, but I thought we were supposed to manage our fisheries for 14 
optimum yield and what the fishermen are actually saying, 15 
whereas you’re saying gag may actually come in as overfished, 16 
the commercial sector was not allowed to take the gag that they 17 
had taken in the past, staying within their allocation. 18 
 19 
They’re not the ones taking the allocation.  Because of what we 20 
did with the trigger of the red grouper, in their minds they are 21 
being shut down early.  Whether that was a mistake or not the 22 
way that we did that, I don’t know, but I do think it’s 23 
something we’re going to have to look at. 24 
 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think what we’re going to have to do is after 26 

this gag assessment we’re going to have to take some actions.  27 
One, we’re going to have to re-specify OY, MSY, those parameters 28 
for gag, because after the last gag assessment there was no 29 
action ever taken on gag to do anything there. 30 
 31 
We are going to need to take an action after the gag assessment 32 
this year, even if it’s not overfished and not undergoing 33 
overfishing, to specify those parameters and when we do that, we 34 
need to make sure that the aggregate quota reflects the 35 
recommended catch levels for gag that come out of the assessment 36 
and those types of things and I think when you take that action, 37 
whatever may be appropriate for gag, that would be the time then 38 
to consider the trigger and decide whether you want to do that 39 
or not. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think if we could, if we could just direct 42 

Rick and Ginny to work together to come to the March meeting 43 
with the time schedule for the triggering mechanism and I 44 
believe that was the question we had really posed and I think it 45 
may have gotten confused.  If we could, that would be helpful 46 
and I think we’ll still have time to discuss it at that point.  47 
With that, I turn it back over to Mr. Minton. 48 
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MR. MINTON:  Under Other Business, Mr. Swingle reviewed the Tab 1 

B handout discussing issues related to convening the SEP and Ad 2 
Hoc Grouper IFQ AP, and the timing of such meetings.  Wayne 3 
suggested that the SEP could meet between February 1st and March 4 
10th to discuss the grouper allocation issue and grouper IFQ 5 
issues.  Without objection, the Committee recommends and I so 6 
move that the Council hold a meeting of the Ad Hoc Grouper IFQ 7 
AP. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 10 
discussion regarding the motion?  Hearing no discussion, are 11 
there any objections to the motion?  Hearing no objection, the 12 
motion passes.  Is there any other business to come under the 13 

Reef Fish Management report? 14 
 15 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I have just a quick question for NMFS.  Roy or 16 

Ginny, my congratulations on getting that trip limit through 17 
fairly quickly.  I was surprised how fast you got it through and 18 
what will be the effective date of that trip limit? 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  It was effective January 1. 21 

 22 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Did you waive the thirty-day period? 23 

 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  We waived the thirty-day period in order to do 25 

that. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Anything else under your committee report, 28 

Mr. Minton?  Hearing nothing, thank you, Mr. Minton.  Next we 29 
will move to Habitat Protection and Mr. Brown. 30 
 31 
MR. BROWN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Habitat Protection 32 

Committee met on Monday morning to discuss the items under Tab 33 
J.  Mr. Jeff Rester reviewed the Southeast Aquatic Resources 34 
Partnership meeting he attended in November.   35 
 36 
Of interest to the council was the introduction of the new SARP 37 
coordinator that started work on September 1, 2005.  The funding 38 
for the coordinator position initially came from $5,000 39 
donations from member organizations and will cover his position 40 
for one year.   41 
 42 
Permanent funding for the coordinator position was discussed 43 
with several possible grants being pursued.  It is hoped that 44 
the coordinator will be able to seek additional grant funding to 45 
cover his salary and that member organizations will not be asked 46 
to contribute again.   47 
 48 
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Also of interest is the development of the Southeast Aquatic 1 
Habitat Plan.  Four pilot watershed management plans have been 2 
developed as part of the plan.  The pilot projects will help in 3 
the development of the plan and a status report was given on the 4 
almost completed watershed management plans.  A final SARP 5 
Habitat Plan will be released later in 2006.  Are there any 6 
questions regarding the SARP meeting? 7 
 8 
MR. PERRET:  Columbus, the Gulf Council, if my memory serves me 9 

right, was one of the donors for funding to help with that 10 
position for that coordinator and that coordinator was employed, 11 
and I understand, and has been working.  Has permanent funding 12 
been obtained to keep this person in the position? 13 
 14 
MR. BROWN:  No, permanent funding has not been obtained and as 15 

the minutes reflect, they are seeking funding through grants and 16 
hope that the agencies will not have to pony up again. 17 
 18 
MR. PERRET:  When I made the motion for the first $5,000, I said 19 

I wasn’t going to make a second and so I hope they find the 20 
money. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Perret.  Mr. Brown, would you 23 

like to continue? 24 
 25 
MR. BROWN:  Yes.  Next, Mr. Rester reviewed the Texas Habitat 26 

Protection Advisory Panel meeting that was held in December.  27 
First, Ms. Janelle Stokes of the Army Corps of Engineers gave an 28 
update on the widening and deepening of the Sabine-Neches 29 
Waterway.   30 
 31 
The current 40-foot depth and narrow channel widths restricted 32 
vessel movement to one-way convoys and daylight-only sailing.  33 
Ms. Stokes stated that the Corps was currently developing a 34 
draft EIS that should be released in August 2006 that examines 35 
dredging the channel to forty-eight-foot depths.   36 
 37 
The primary environmental concerns were the interrelated issues 38 
of saltwater intrusion, marsh loss, and destruction of wildlife 39 
habitat and fishery nursery areas.  The project would produce 40 
108 million cubic yards of dredge material that would mainly be 41 
disposed of beneficially.   42 
 43 
Mr. Rusty Swafford of NOAA Fisheries discussed a comprehensive 44 
restoration plan for west Galveston Island.  The goal of the 45 
restoration plan was to develop a long-term plan that would 46 
maximize the beneficial use of dredged material from residential 47 
subdivisions to restore and protect valuable bayside habitats. 48 
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Mr. Dalton Krueger of the Corps discussed the status of 1 
beneficial use sites within Galveston Bay from the dredging of 2 
the Houston ship channel.   Mr. Bill Baker of Reliant Energy 3 
discussed changes to  Section 316(b) of the Clean Water Act that 4 
require that the location, design, construction and capacity of 5 
cooling water intake structures reflect the best technology 6 
available for minimizing adverse environmental impact through 7 
impingement and entrainment of aquatic organisms.   8 
 9 
Mr. Baker stated that 316(b) regulations to reduce impacts to 10 
aquatic organisms were being implemented in three phases.  Mr. 11 
Baker reported that national performance standards have been set 12 
that charge reducing impingement mortality 80 to 94 percent from 13 
baseline and reducing entrainment 60 to 90 percent from 14 
baseline.   15 
 16 
Mr. Baker discussed several technological and operational ways 17 
of reducing impingement and entrainment and their associated 18 
benefits and costs.  In cases where new technologies were not 19 
feasible, habitat restoration has been listed as an alternative. 20 
 21 
A current lawsuit sought to remove the restoration option from 22 
Phase II implementation.  Mr. Baker stated that if the 23 
restoration option remained in Phase II rules, there would be an 24 
opportunity in the future for funds to be available to help in 25 
restoration projects in coastal areas.   26 
 27 
Mr. Jeff Rester briefed the AP on the potential impact of LNG 28 
facilities in the Gulf of Mexico.  The AP also had a round table 29 
discussion on the impact of the 2005 hurricane season on the 30 
environment.   31 
 32 
Finally, Mr. Rusty Swafford stated that the Corps was in the 33 
early planning stages of a project that would affect the 50,000 34 
acre Keith Lake watershed in southeastern Texas.  The Corps was 35 
looking to control the salinity to help manage waterfowl and the 36 
project could severely impact marine fish ingress and egress.  37 
Due to the size of this project, the council should watch its 38 
development closely.  Are there any questions regarding the AP 39 
meeting? 40 
 41 
MR. PERRET:  That’s one of the things involved with projects in 42 

the coastal environment and weighing benefits.  It’s the ducks 43 
and the deer versus the fish and it sounds like this one is one 44 
of the ducks and the deer projects, but it’s going to impact 45 
ingress and egress of marine fishery organisms. 46 
 47 
 48 
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The council should watch its development and should we not take 1 
an action at this time indicating our concerns or why are we 2 
going to only watch it and not take a position on it, Columbus, 3 
is my question? 4 
 5 
MR. BROWN:  The council can do such if they wish.   6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I don’t know if you were in the committee 8 

meeting, but what I spoke to a little bit, Mr. Perret, was that 9 
this has been an ongoing issue with Keith Lake and in fact, this 10 
is kind of an issue where the coastal biologists and the upland 11 
biologists have been working to try to come to some resolution. 12 
 13 
We really believe this is a solution at this point that is 14 
probably trying to at least maximize benefits in both 15 
directions, as much as we can.  I don’t know whether they’ll 16 
succeed in that, but that is the attempt anyhow. 17 
 18 
MR. HENDRIX:  Robin and Columbus, didn’t this problem originate 19 

from years ago when the intercoastal waterway was -- 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It dates back and has history back into that 22 

period of time, yes. 23 
 24 
MR. PERRET:  All I can say is my experience with these projects, 25 

generally the upland guys tend to win, but if the committee 26 
discussed it and is satisfied with not going forward, that’s 27 
fine, but it just seems to me that ingress and egress is a very 28 
important issue for our marine organisms and hopefully all these 29 
biologists will work out what’s best for all the animals 30 
involved. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Perret, we certainly, if you would 33 

choose to make it a motion, we could send a letter expressing 34 
our concern about ingress and egress and the aquatic organisms 35 
that would be affected. 36 
 37 
MR. PERRET:  I would have preferred it to come from the Habitat 38 

Committee, since I didn’t sit in and I don’t know the details. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that then, we will turn it back over to 41 

Mr. Brown. 42 
 43 
MR. BROWN:  Next, Mr. Greg Koehler and Mr. Matt Zerafa from 44 

Shell’s Gulf Landing LNG Project discussed the project and its 45 
plans for the development of an ichthyoplankton monitoring plan 46 
that will enable them to use an adaptive management strategy in 47 
the operation of their open loop regasification system.   48 
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The Gulf Landing facility will be located thirty-eight miles 1 
offshore Louisiana in fifty-five feet of water adjacent to an 2 
existing shipping fairway.  Mr. Koehler stated that several 3 
possible sites in the Gulf of Mexico and several regasification 4 
systems were examined.   5 
 6 
Mr. Koehler stated that Gulf Landing would be operated under 7 
strict license conditions and that Gulf Landing would not 8 
operate if monitoring shows that Gulf Landing was causing 9 
significant impacts to Gulf of Mexico fisheries.   10 
 11 
Mr. Zerafa stated that Gulf Landing was currently developing a 12 
monitoring plan for the facility.  He stated that Gulf Landing 13 
was working with NOAA Fisheries, the Louisiana Department of 14 
Wildlife and Fisheries, and the CCA in the development of the 15 
monitoring plan that would be finished by the end of 2006.   16 
 17 
Baseline monitoring would begin in 2007 and continue until 2010.  18 
The facility would commence operations in 2011.   He stated that 19 
he wanted to inform the council of their intentions and solicit 20 
their input.   21 
 22 
The baseline monitoring plan needs to be scientifically sound 23 
since it will serve as the basis for any impact assessment.  Mr. 24 
Zerafa also stated that Gulf Landing would provide additional 25 
information to the Council as the development of the monitoring 26 
plan progressed.  Are there any questions on the Shell Gulf 27 
Landing project? 28 
 29 
MR. ADAMS:  It’s not a question, but there’s a motion on the 30 

board from the committee and I was going to have it worded a 31 
little bit differently, but I would like to make the motion 32 
that’s on the board, if I can get a second. 33 
 34 
MS. MORRIS:  Second. 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion and a second.  Would you 37 

read the motion, Mr. Adams, and then discuss it, if you would, 38 
please? 39 
 40 
MR. ADAMS:  That the council ask if Jeff Rester could be 41 
appointed to the Gulf Landing Monitoring Plan Development Team.  42 
He could then report back to the council on the development of 43 
the monitoring plan that will serve as a basis for all future 44 
LNG monitoring plans. 45 
 46 

As discussion, my motion was to the same point, but maybe just a 47 
little simpler.  My thoughts were that if we would merely send a 48 
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letter to Shell Oil asking them if they would appoint Jeff to 1 
their Monitoring Plan Development Team, with the intent that 2 
Jeff would be our liaison to have council input and report back 3 
to the council.  I’m not trying to amend the motion. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s clarify that that is not a committee 6 

motion.  That is a motion that I’m assuming if in spirit you 7 
made it and it’s close enough, we will call that your motion and 8 
it was seconded by Ms. Morris. 9 
 10 
MR. MORRIS:  Degraaf, do we really want them to join the 11 

advisory committee that Karen Foote and Miles Croom already 12 
serve on?  I’m not sure there is such a thing as the LNG 13 
Monitoring Plan Development Team.  Karen, what’s the right word 14 
for the advisory committee that you currently serve on? 15 
 16 
MS. FOOTE:  It doesn’t have an official name, but advisory 17 

committee sounds better than the Monitoring Plan Development 18 
Team. 19 
 20 
MS. MORRIS:  Would you accept that as a friendly amendment? 21 

 22 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes.  I think we were aware that they didn’t have a 23 

name for the committee and we were generically referring to it 24 
as the Monitoring Plan Development Team, but advisory committee 25 
or however it should be best worded is fine with me. 26 
 27 
MS. MORRIS:  Could we change the word “Monitoring Plan 28 
Development Team” to “advisory committee?” 29 
 30 
MR. ADAMS:  Maybe the “existing” so they know it’s not for a 31 
team in the future, but the one that they have currently 32 
established. 33 
 34 
MR. PERRET:  Degraaf, I have another friendly amendment.  Rather 35 
than ask them, let’s recommend that Jeff be appointed. 36 
 37 
MR. ADAMS:  I don’t have a problem with that.  We can recommend 38 

it, but they don’t have to do it. 39 
 40 
MR. PERRET:  That’s better than asking them. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is everyone satisfied with the language in 43 

the motion?  Certainly we understand the intent is to get Jeff 44 
to those meetings and to report back to us.  For clarification, 45 
let me read the motion so that we get it on the record: 46 
Recommend that Jeff Rester be appointed to the Gulf Landing LNG 47 
existing advisory committee.  He then could report back to the 48 
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council on the development of the monitoring plan that will 1 
serve as the basis for all future LNG monitoring plans.    2 
That’s the motion before the council.  Are there any objections 3 
to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 4 
 5 
MR. BROWN:  Ms. Kendal Keyes from the Gulf of Mexico Foundation 6 

presented the Gulf of Mexico Community-Based Restoration 7 
Partnership.  The Partnership was formed in 2001 with the 8 
purpose of strengthening conservation efforts by supporting on-9 
the-ground projects to restore aquatic marine habitats, benefit 10 
living marine resources, and foster local stewardship of the 11 
sites.  Ms. Keyes discussed the thirty-three projects that have 12 
been funded by the Partnership throughout the Gulf of Mexico 13 
Foundation.  Are there any questions regarding Ms. Keyes’s 14 
presentation? 15 
 16 
Dr. Quenton Dokken discussed the state of the Gulf of Mexico 17 
Summit that will be held March 27th to 29th, 2006.  The goal of 18 
the summit will be to focus attention, discussion, and 19 
collaborative action on achieving sustainable economics and 20 
environmental quality within the Gulf of Mexico region.   21 
 22 
The summit will engage all the Gulf state governors from the 23 
United States and Mexico in developing proactive programs 24 
addressing the challenges of sustainable economies and healthy 25 
marine ecosystems.  Four topic areas will form the basis of the 26 
summit.  The areas are the economy, environment, public health, 27 
and government.  Are there any questions regarding the Gulf of 28 
Mexico Summit? 29 
 30 
Finally, I reported that NOAA Fisheries has approved Generic 31 
Amendment 3 for essential fish habitat.  The amendment will take 32 
effect January 23, 2006.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my 33 
report.   34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Brown.  Is there any other 36 

business within the Habitat section and after the committee 37 
report?  Hearing none, we will move on to the Shrimp Management 38 
Committee report and Mr. Perret. 39 
 40 
MR. PERRET:  The Shrimp Management Committee met and the agenda 41 

was adopted as written and the minutes of the August 9, 2005, 42 
meeting in Fort Myers Beach, Florida, were approved with one 43 
minor editorial change. 44 
 45 
On the Biological Review of the 2005 Texas Closure, Dr. Nance of 46 
the Galveston facility of NOAA Fisheries presented the analyses, 47 
noting that all of the data may not be available due to the 48 
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impacts, particularly on reporting, from Hurricanes Katrina and 1 
Rita.  I think we can all understand that some records have been 2 
lost and they are trying to see what they can do to overcome 3 
that.  4 
 5 
Dr. Nance stated that production in May was good in the near 6 
offshore areas off Louisiana, primarily Statistical Subareas 13 7 
to 17, but low off Texas.  In June, due to the closure, no 8 
production occurred off Texas, but production in near shore 9 
Louisiana remained good.   10 
 11 
In July, Louisiana catches remained good out to thirty-five 12 
fathoms with slightly lower catches in Texas as compared to 13 
recent years.  Also, catch per unit effort off Texas was good in 14 
July and August, particularly on the lower Texas coast.   15 
 16 
For the May through August period, Dr. Nance reported that brown 17 
shrimp catches off Louisiana were slightly above average; 18 
however, offshore production off Texas for this period was at 19 
the lowest level since 1981 when the closure began.  He also 20 
noted, however, effort was also lower. 21 
 22 
With regard to size, Dr. Nance stated that over sixty-seven 23 
count shrimp dominated catches for May through August off 24 
Louisiana. 25 
 26 
MS. FOOTE:  Corky, do you want me to read that for you? 27 

 28 
MR. PERRET: Please, thank you. 29 

 30 
MS. FOOTE:  With regard to size, Dr. Nance stated that greater 31 

than sixty-seven count shrimp dominated catches for May through 32 
August off Louisiana, while thirty-one to forty count shrimp 33 
were dominant off Texas for this period.   34 
 35 
Dr. Nance also described the distribution of landings by port 36 
for Louisiana and Texas, noting that approximately 60 percent of 37 
landings were to Louisiana ports with approximately 30 percent 38 
to Texas ports.  In Texas, distribution among ports was highest 39 
for the lower Texas coast, followed by the middle Texas coast 40 
and the upper Texas coast.  41 
 42 
Dr. Nance reported that white shrimp catches off Texas were 43 
below average in July and above average in August.  However, 44 
catches were below the record catches in 2004. 45 
 46 
In conclusion, Dr. Nance stated that environmental factors 47 
resulted in a below average total catch, catch of brown shrimp 48 
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was below average, catch of white shrimp was below average in 1 
July but above average in August, there was a decrease in effort 2 
and an increase in CPUE, the distribution of Gulf landings 3 
increased for both Louisiana and Texas ports, and there was a 4 
slight change in the distribution of landings among Texas ports, 5 
the increase in yield from the 2005 Texas Closure was between 1 6 
and 21 percent, white shrimp catches were below average in July 7 
and above average in August. 8 
 9 
Mr. Perret reviewed the Shrimp AP recommendations, noting that 10 
the AP voted unanimously to support continuing the Cooperative 11 
Texas Closure to the 200-mile limit for 2006.  Following 12 
discussion, the Committee recommends and I so move that the 13 
Council support the continuation of the Cooperative Texas 14 
Closure for 2006, as with past years, and extending to the 200-15 
mile limit. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Do we have any 18 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 19 
discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; 20 
all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 21 

 22 
MS. FOOTE:  Under Other Business, the Committee discussed the 23 

Shrimp AP recommendation for the council’s support of additional 24 
assistance to the industry in recovery from economic problems 25 
related to dumping, low prices, high fuel costs, and hurricane 26 
impacts.  The committee noted previous actions by the council to 27 
relate the needs of the industry based on inquiries from 28 
Congress.  No additional action was taken.  Mr. Chairman, this 29 
concludes my report. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Perret has some other business under 32 

this section. 33 
 34 
MR. PERRET:  Under that Other Business item, the AP had 35 

expressed the problems with dumping fuel, et cetera, et cetera, 36 
and what the council had or had not done.  I think we had 37 
discussed that we would provide the AP members a copy of our 38 
response to Senators Cochrane and Lott.  Is that right, Dr. 39 
Leard, to let them see that the council has been supportive of 40 
trying to assist them? 41 
 42 
DR. LEARD:  Yes, I believe that’s correct. 43 

 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That is correct.  Are there any other 45 

discussion items under the Shrimp Management section?  Hearing 46 
none, we will move on to Administrative Policy and Ms. Morris, 47 
are you ready? 48 
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MS. MORRIS:  Yes.  This was just passed out and it’s Tab E, 1 

Report of the Administrative Policy Committee.   2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Does everyone have it?  Let’s hold on to 4 

make sure.  Yes, everyone does. 5 
 6 
MS. MORRIS:  The committee agenda was adopted with the addition 7 

of the following items under other business: a discussion of the 8 
SOPPs Section on Minority Report and a review of the committee 9 
language regarding SSC operations and this is the Senate 10 
Commerce Committee language, the draft language. 11 
 12 
The committee addressed the issue of the revision of the SOPPs 13 
SSC 0perations.  They reviewed a summary of a conference call 14 
task group discussion of how to improve the function and 15 
coordination between the council and its SSC. 16 
 17 
The bulleted items at the beginning of the report were things 18 
that everyone on the conference call task force group agreed 19 
would be positive improvements and the Administrative Policy 20 
Committee also agreed that these were positive things that we 21 
could do to improve our working relationship. 22 
 23 
First, we should consult with the SSC when we are grappling with 24 
difficult questions and need objective science to help with 25 
management decisions.  For example, the SSC could help the 26 
Council compare the economic value of red grouper harvest in the 27 
recreational versus the commercial fishery.   28 
 29 
Second, the council should establish a more active role for the 30 
SSC early in the process of developing fishery management plans.  31 
This is a role for them that’s currently outlined in our SOPPs.  32 
They could help us define fishery objectives, make sure 33 
scientific basis for management actions is accurate, comment on 34 
appropriateness of OY and ABC, and comment on whether the 35 
measures in an FMP will achieve our management objectives. This 36 
will be particularly valuable in complex management actions 37 
based on biological, economic and social data.  38 
 39 
Third, we think that we should have the SSC attend council 40 
management committee meetings early in the process when we are 41 
developing difficult management plans and want more scientific 42 
input, rather than only at the end of the plan development 43 
process. 44 
 45 
Fourth, if the whole SSC is not available to meet with the 46 
council, a subgroup of the SSC could attend the council meeting 47 
and provide expertise on economics, sociology and biology.  48 
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Fifth, council staff should provide a quarterly update on the 1 
status of our management plans to the SSC, and explain why SSC 2 
advice was either accepted or overlooked by the council in our 3 
final action on FMPs.  4 
 5 
Finally, in the SEDAR process, the SSC should continue to 6 
provide final review of updates to benchmark assessments.  The 7 
committee, by consensus, approved each of these items and I 8 
recommend tentative acceptance by the council, pending 9 
discussion of these issues with the SSC at the March Council 10 
meeting. 11 
 12 
The task group and committee recommended that we invite the SSC 13 
to attend the March 2006 council meeting in Mobile to meet with 14 
the Administrative Policy Committee to discuss the SSC role and 15 
meet with the Reef Fish Management Committee to discuss the Red 16 
Snapper and Shrimp issues from the scoping hearings and the 17 
grouper recreational and commercial allocation issues, and I so 18 
move. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 21 

 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Just for some discussion around the table -- I’m 23 

not on that committee, but I was at the committee meeting and it 24 
was my understanding that we were not accepting any of these 25 
recommendations and that they were going to be discussed at the 26 
March council meeting and that these are just the different ones 27 
that the task group came up with. 28 
 29 
I had a particular issue with the SSC in regards to the grouper 30 
recreational and commercial allocation issues and I thought, 31 
with the discussion that went around the table, that it was the 32 
consensus that really the SEP should be the one doing the 33 
grouper recreational and commercial allocation issues or 34 
anything involving the economics of any of our fishery 35 
management plans that it was more suited for the SEP to be 36 
giving us advice instead of the SSC.  The way that I’m reading 37 
this motion -- Does this motion now say we’re going to let the 38 
SSC do it instead of the SEP? 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ll try to let Ms. Morris respond. 41 

 42 
MS. MORRIS:  It seemed like the Reef Fish Committee recommended 43 

that the SEP be asked to review the variety of economic models 44 
that could help us understand that social and economic outcomes 45 
of different allocation in the grouper fishery.  That’s an 46 
action we already took through the Reef Fish Committee agenda. 47 
 48 



  35 

The intention of the discussion in the committee, which may not 1 
be accurately reflected here in the committee report, was that 2 
the SEP would have a separate meeting on those issues and they 3 
would send their report to the March council meeting and the SSC 4 
and the Reef Fish Committee would both be receiving that report 5 
from the SEP and discussing it at the March meeting. 6 
 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  In my response is still they’re going to get 8 

together and do a report and send it to us.  I would rather have 9 
them, even if we have to have the SEP and the SSC there.  10 
They’re the ones that’s going to be looking at the economics and 11 
we may need to give them information that we feel is lacking in 12 
their report and so just to have the SSC I think is a mistake.  13 
I think we need the SEP there too. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If you remember, Ms. Williams, our chair of 16 

the SEP is also on the SSC and was the member presenting to us 17 
and so they will be there representing the SEP and wearing a 18 
dual hat in helping bring the SEP points forward if we do pass 19 
the motion and have the SSC at the next meeting.  Is there any 20 
other discussion regarding this?  Hearing no discussion, those 21 
in favor of the committee motion and we have it on the board 22 
now, say aye; those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 23 

 24 
MS. MORRIS:  Moving on then, the SSC would also be convened 25 

separately at that March meeting to develop a report to the 26 
Administrative Policy Committee on their recommendations 27 
regarding quorums, excused and unexcused absences, poor 28 
participation, and lack of engagement, as well as a suggestion 29 
that the SEP and all special SSCs (especially Coral and 30 
Ecosystem) function as subcommittees of the SSC. 31 
 32 
Ms. Morris then discussed the difference in opinions of the task 33 
group members on the principle issue of whether the SSC should 34 
provide a peer review of the benchmark SEDAR assessments.  On 35 
behalf of the committee, I move that the Council amend the SOPPs 36 
to remove the requirement for the SSC to review all stock 37 
assessments and make optional for the council or council chair 38 
and committee chair to request the SSC to review benchmark 39 
assessments. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 42 

 43 
MR. PERRET:  Ms. Morris, why are we taking that up now when just 44 

earlier the committee recommended tentative acceptance of issues 45 
until they meet with the SSC in March?  Why wouldn’t we want the 46 
SSC’s input on this?  Why are we recommending action now? 47 
 48 
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MS. MORRIS:  In the committee discussion, we started out with a 1 

disagreement about whether part of the -- We started out with a 2 
disagreement that was presented to us by the task group and one 3 
part of the task group thought that the SSC should continue to 4 
review benchmark assessments in addition to the Council of 5 
Independent Experts and another group of the task force felt 6 
that because we had this truly scientific council of independent 7 
reviewers reviewing the assessment at the end of SEDAR we did 8 
not need an SSC review of that review. 9 
 10 
What we developed in the committee was a middle ground that 11 
everybody could agree to, which was that the normal default 12 
setting was the SSC would not review the benchmark assessment 13 
review, but if the council voted or the council chair and the 14 
chair of the right management committee requested it, in a 15 
situation where we felt that additional review was needed, we 16 
could ask the SSC to do that. 17 
 18 
This came out of that discussion and it seemed like a middle 19 
ground to something that had been a disagreement and that’s why 20 
we’re bringing it to the council at this time. 21 
 22 
MR. PERRET:  I have one other question.  Dr. Keithly I think was 23 

in your meeting and he’s chair of the SSC and he participated in 24 
those deliberations?  Okay. 25 
 26 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I think Corky raises a good point.  This was my 27 

motion, Corky, but I think that is a fair thing and perhaps we 28 
should ask the SSC how they feel about it and I would not be 29 
opposed to tabling this or to move it to the SSC and simply ask 30 
them to discuss it.  Would it be fair to ask that we table this, 31 
but refer it to the SSC and ask them to discuss and we would 32 
bring it back at another meeting, at the following meeting? 33 
 34 
Is that two motions or is that one?  Can I do that as a single 35 
motion?  I would like to make that motion then, Mr. Chairman.  I 36 
would like to move that we table council discussion of this 37 
motion until it has been reviewed and discussed by the SSC. 38 
 39 
MR. PERRET:  I second it. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion and a second to table.  42 
There’s no discussion on tabling of a motion.  All those in 43 
favor of tabling the motion say aye; all those opposed like 44 
sign.  The motion passes to table. 45 
 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, as a point of order, it was not 1 

just to table, but it was to table and refer it to the SSC when 2 
they meet in March. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for correcting the record, Mr. 5 

Williams.  We will defer it to the SSC for their consideration. 6 
 7 
MS. MORRIS:  The committee addressed the issues related to video 8 

conferencing, starting with Ms. Ponce’s report under Tab E, No. 9 
4.  In her report, Ms. Ponce indicated she was in the process of 10 
developing an informal strategic plan to increase participation 11 
at our public meetings.   12 
 13 
The committee, therefore, recommends the Council set aside any 14 
further action on videoconferencing until the report is 15 
completed and I so move. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 18 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 19 
 20 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I’m just wondering if we could ask the SSC when 21 

the SSC meets to ask their opinion as to whether video 22 
conferencing might be -- It’s one of the suggestions that we’ve 23 
made, that I’ve made, in the past that if nothing else maybe we 24 
could do some of these SSC meetings through videoconferencing. 25 
 26 
We’ve got several members from the Tampa Bay area where 27 
videoconferencing is, from Gainesville, from LSU.  I’m sure that 28 
there’s video conferencing at every one of those locations and I 29 
would simply like to know their opinion of it.  I’m not going to 30 
oppose the motion, but I would like the SSC to discuss it. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we can just direct staff to have 33 

that discussion with the SSC at the next meeting and ask their 34 
opinion about it and would that satisfy your request there, Mr. 35 
Williams?  Okay.   36 
 37 
Now back to the motion.  Is there any further discussion 38 
regarding the motion?  Hearing none, is there any opposition to 39 
the motion?  The motion passes. 40 

  41 
MS. MORRIS:  The Committee addressed a recommendation by Mr. 42 

Riechers that the Council consider instituting public comment 43 
sessions at its meetings and hearings and also workshops.  The 44 
committee recommended and I so move that the council revise its 45 
SOPPs to include an open comment period during council meetings, 46 
public hearings, and workshops.   47 

 48 
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Ms. Smit-Brunello will review the current SOPPs sections on 1 
public testimony to establish whether other modifications are 2 
needed.  I’m sorry, I went beyond the motion.  The motion is 3 
that the council revise its SOPPs to include an open comment 4 
period during council meetings, public hearings, and workshops. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any discussion regarding the 7 

committee motion?   8 
 9 
MR. SIMPSON:  By open comment, you mean not limited to a 10 

specific topic? 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes.  In fact, the one part of that that 13 

wasn’t explained in some detail is that we’re going to work on 14 
our SOPPs as well, but if it’s going to be addressed later in 15 
the meeting under public comment, then it wouldn’t really be 16 
addressed in this session.  That is the one thing that we 17 
discussed in committee. 18 
 19 
MR. HORN:  How would you envision an open comment period?  I 20 

assume we’re speaking of the public to address an issue and how 21 
are you going to set one up?  Is it going to be a discussion, a 22 
debate, are they going to be limited to a time frame such as we 23 
have with public hearings?  How would you all envision that to 24 
happen? 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We went over at least a couple of ways other 27 

councils did that.  One way is to just set aside another hour 28 
for a public comment time some time during the meeting and 29 
that’s probably the one that seemed to be most favored by 30 
council members and by the committee at the time. 31 
 32 
Another way is to actually have them come up at the end of each 33 
committee meeting and speak to any issues that were dealt with 34 
by the committee.  We’re going to be working on that a little 35 
bit.  Obviously it’s a work in progress, Mr. Horn, but I think 36 
the intent here is just to allow earlier and more public comment 37 
in regards to some issues that may not be on the agenda for that 38 
given day. 39 
 40 
MR. HORN:  Who is going to determine if we’re going to have 41 

these comment periods and how long they’re going to last? 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We will have to work that out, but it is our 44 

thought that obviously we can’t have another half-day public 45 
comment period.  It was our thought, and it was discussed in 46 
committee, the idea of an hour or some period of time at the end 47 
of each day. 48 
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It would obviously be limited, much like we do our other public 1 
comment period, based on the time we’ve set aside and the number 2 
of cards that have been turned in.  There will certainly be some 3 
ability for us to control that so that we don’t get into long 4 
sessions. 5 
 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  Robin, I thought we talked about doing this one 7 

day during the meeting, but you just said at the end of each 8 
day. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I may not have said it very clearly.  I 11 

think the committee belief -- Maybe I should turn it back over 12 
to Ms. Morris.  Ms. Morris, go ahead. 13 
 14 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes, we did talk about this and what the committee 15 

envisioned was a specified time and day, limiting speaking to 16 
three, four, or five minutes, and people could come up and 17 
provide comments on fisheries issues that were not on the agenda 18 
and not scheduled for official public comment on a subsequent 19 
day and this is modeled after something they do in the Pacific 20 
Fishery Management Council and also something they do in several 21 
of the state commission meetings.  That’s the background on it. 22 
 23 
Robin, we did talk about the idea of providing a public comment 24 
opportunity just before taking action and we are not 25 
recommending that to the full council at this time. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m sorry I confused the issue.  That was 28 

one of the models we looked at, but it wasn’t our preferred. 29 
 30 
MR. HORN:  I can understand a workshop, because workshops are 31 

very informal.  Some of the public hearings that we have on 32 
contentious issues, sometimes we have fifty, seventy-five, or a 33 
hundred people participate.   34 
 35 
I really hate to envision allowing a substantial number of 36 
people to discuss another topic, particularly if it were a 37 
hearing where we were traveling and staff was traveling and they 38 
had to be somewhere. 39 
 40 
These hearings sometimes last three hours and they go on into 41 
the night where people want to discuss something and even more 42 
so at the council meeting.  Obviously this meeting is going 43 
along very well, but we have meetings where we do not get 44 
anything done except at the last second of trying to push things 45 
through so we can get through and go home. 46 
 47 
 48 
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I really have a difficult time with allowing public comment on 1 
most any topic at a council meeting unless you specify in the 2 
agenda a specific time frame where you can or cannot, but I just 3 
don’t see that coming together as being particularly -- I don’t 4 
see it coming together as being a simple matter under a 5 
contentious issue, because some of these things bleed over into 6 
different areas, such as reef fish and shrimp. 7 
 8 
Even though we may have a reef fish issue where all the shrimp 9 
people want to come argue about it, although it may just be 10 
under the reef fish plan and not under the Reef Fish and Shrimp 11 
Committees and so we could really get into a difficult thing 12 
here by putting a blanket policy in there. 13 
 14 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I thought it was a good idea.  I think if we are 15 

going to do it, you are going to have to go ahead and set the 16 
guidelines and let the public know what they are before we do 17 
this. 18 
 19 
The other thing as far as the public hearings, we usually start 20 
off and say you’re here to give us public testimony on these 21 
issues and very often a council member will come back and things 22 
will be added to the document or you’ll ask something about 23 
something that happened at a public hearing and things get put 24 
into our document simply because one or two people suggested it 25 
at a public hearing. 26 
 27 
These other sessions that we’re going to have that doesn’t deal 28 
specifically with the document, I just hope that staff doesn’t 29 
come away thinking someone mentioned it and, of course, no one 30 
else may even know that this person is coming and is going to 31 
talk about that subject, and come back and start saying that we 32 
need to develop a document because someone brought it up at a 33 
public hearing. 34 
 35 
MS. WALKER:  I guess I view this a little differently than some 36 

of the other speakers do.  We have fishermen who live in the 37 
Keys and in Texas and we expect them to travel across the Gulf 38 
to give testimony on issues that are before us. 39 
 40 
Some of them financially may not be able to do that.  I view 41 
this as a method for that fisherman to be able to come to the 42 
council when we’re closest to his home area and tell us or give 43 
us his opinion on what he thinks about an FMP that we’re going 44 
to be considering at a future meeting. 45 
 46 
We’ll be saving him a little bit of money and travel time and we 47 
may even get a little more participation and I think that’s what 48 
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the council has been striving for, is to get more public 1 
participation. 2 
 3 
We’re perceived as not listening to the public and now we will 4 
be giving them an opportunity to travel shorter distances to 5 
address the council on issues of importance to them and so I 6 
support the motion. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any further comments regarding the 9 
motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; 10 
all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 11 
 12 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Swingle discussed a handout setting forth the 13 

provisions of Senate Bill 2012 on the role of the SSC.  He 14 
pointed out that when the Act reauthorized the Magnuson Act is 15 
implemented, the Council would need to modify its SOPPs to 16 
include such language, depending on the language in the final 17 
bill.   18 
 19 
The Committee reviewed the current language of our SOPPs as it 20 
pertains to development of Minority Reports utilizing council 21 
staff.  On behalf of the committee, I move to modify the SOPPs 22 
to remove the provision that automatically requires staff to 23 
assist in the preparation of Minority Reports. 24 
 25 

The discussion of this committee motion clarified that council 26 
members who are offering minority reports could consult with 27 
staff and get their technical advice and sources of date and 28 
information, but that the staff members themselves would not be 29 
expected to author the reports. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 32 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 33 
 34 
MR. HORN:  Although I was not at the committee meeting, and I 35 

apologize for that, but there are those of us that are not 36 
computer literate and we don’t have a secretarial staff to do 37 
our things for us and we can’t even type and don’t want to type. 38 
 39 
I don’t view this as being an extreme hardship, because minority 40 
reports do not come up that often.  I adamantly oppose this, 41 
because I think the council staff has the -- First off, they’ve 42 
got the information that you want to include in an opposing view 43 
and they can put it together, where I honestly would not be able 44 
to. 45 
 46 
If you take away my ability to compose and put together a 47 
professional report, then it’s a moot point to even have a 48 
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minority report.  I’m not a state director, I don’t have a 1 
staff.  I’m not a college professor, I don’t have a staff.  2 
Their staff may not be wanting to do it anyway or cannot do it, 3 
but if you take away my ability to do this, then minority 4 
reports are a useless form of my ability to oppose something 5 
that I may have lost a vote on. 6 
 7 
DR. SHIPP:  I am a college professor, but I completely agree 8 

with Mr. Horn.  This is not something that occurs with great 9 
frequency.  One of the arguments in committee was that this 10 
would be a real burden on staff, but we’re talking about two or 11 
three or four times a year. 12 
 13 
I’m a little concerned about the use of the word 14 
“automatically.”  I don’t think that was really the intent of 15 
the motion.  I think the motion just removed completely the 16 
requirement that staff do this. 17 
 18 
We have a minority report going in now with seven signatures 19 
that we did not use staff, because we did have the expertise 20 
independently to do it, but, as Mr. Horn said, there are 21 
occasions when that’s not available and I think minority reports 22 
play a key role in our deliberations and so I also oppose the 23 
motion. 24 
 25 
MR. PERRET:  Having been the author of the first minority report 26 

ever filed by a minority on this council, which I had to prepare 27 
myself, though staff did provide some input, I think staff 28 
should be available to the majority, as well as the minority, 29 
and not just to the majority and for that reason, I’m against 30 
the motion. 31 
 32 
MR. ADAMS:  A lot of people are saying that they don’t think 33 

these reports have been a burden on the staff, but actually I 34 
think this motion did come from a lot of comments out of the 35 
staff and so I would just like to ask Roy Crabtree a simple yes 36 
or no question.  Do these reports take a lot of staff time? 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think that should be directed at either 39 

Rick or Wayne, the question, because it’s their staff, not 40 
Roy’s. 41 
 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  On occasions, I think it has and 43 

when you say a lot of time, I’m talking about a matter of a day 44 
or more when they involve a complex issue and they have to dig 45 
out a lot of analyses out of the historical record and that type 46 
of thing.  It potentially can, but probably it most instances it 47 
doesn’t involve a great deal of staff time. 48 
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MR. SIMPSON:  Initially, I didn’t oppose the motion.  In the 1 

strict reading of the motion, it says automatically require.  I 2 
assumed that to be on a case-by-case basis, such as Mr. Horn’s, 3 
that would be acceptable, but on a case like say me or Corky or 4 
state directors or Bob or somebody, that may or may not be 5 
appropriate for the staff to do. 6 
 7 
After discussion, it seems that the motion is a little bit 8 
different than is presented here.  If it’s automatically, I 9 
don’t have any problem with it, meaning that case-by-case those 10 
situations can be considered. 11 
 12 
MR. FISCHER:  That’s a very similar comment to where I was going 13 

with this.  From someone who had a successful minority report 14 
that overturned the provision, I think we all need help from 15 
staff.   16 
 17 
If we vote against this, we’ve voting against the provision -- I 18 
see what we’re doing, but I think we have to look at the SOPPs 19 
and see what the language in the SOPPs states, because 20 
automatically is not the correct term and if that’s in the 21 
SOPPs, I think that has to be addressed. 22 
 23 
I wasn’t here at committee and so I don’t know what was brought 24 
up pertaining to that, but we want staff to be available on as 25 
need basis to assist on this.  If the SOPPs states 26 
automatically, that would be incorrect. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Could we get a clarification from Ms. Morris 29 

for the SOPPs? 30 
 31 
MS. MORRIS:  I can read you the policy on minority reports from 32 

the SOPPs.  It’s a half a page long and so bear with me: 33 
Recognizing that under Section 302(e)(4) of the Act any voting 34 
member has the right to submit to the Secretary at any time 35 
either individually or collectively their position on any matter 36 
transmitted to the Secretary by the council. 37 
 38 
The council has approved the following policy in regard to 39 
minority positions (reports) on FMPs or amendments submitted to 40 
the Secretary for implementation.  If voting members are to 41 
utilize staff assistance in preparation of a minority position 42 
on an FMP or amendment, they must declare their intent to do so 43 
at the time the majority approves the FMP or amendment. 44 
 45 
The council chairman will ask for a statement of such intent 46 
immediately following the roll call vote on the plan or 47 
amendment.  If such members request staff assistance, where 48 
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possible, the council chairman shall provide time during the 1 
course of that meeting for minority members to meet with staff 2 
to outline, verbally or in writing, the minority position and 3 
discuss and record supporting rationale. 4 
 5 
During the period the FMP or amendment is being completed, staff 6 
will provide technical assistance on preparation of the minority 7 
position and submit it to the members for editorial suggestions, 8 
all of which shall be included and resubmitted to the members. 9 
 10 
In cases of dispute over the language of the minority position, 11 
it is incumbent on the members, not staff, to resolve the issue.  12 
The minority report will be submitted to NMFS with the FMP or 13 
amendment or if delays in approval occur, as soon as possible 14 
thereafter. 15 
 16 
MR. FISCHER:  I don’t see anything in the SOPPs that states it’s 17 

automatic. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It was automatic if requested I think in the 20 

way in practice it has worked. 21 
 22 
MR. MINTON:  I think I got confused too on the way the motion is 23 

crafted, because I kind of felt like it was -- Automatic is 24 
almost like what we’re at now.  We asked for it, so I don’t 25 
agree with changing it and I would like to continue with the 26 
status quo.  I don’t support the motion. 27 
 28 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I was one of them that supported this and I 29 

continue to support it.  I think we write these minority reports 30 
and they suck up staff time and they really don’t accomplish 31 
much.  They require NMFS to respond to them. 32 
 33 
Rather than simply losing on a vote, the filing of a minority 34 
report becomes the last bit of anger that a council person 35 
expresses in order to show their displeasure with what’s been 36 
done and I just don’t see them being useful.  I think they are 37 
more harmful than they are good and for that reason, I support 38 
the motion. 39 
 40 
MR. SIMPSON:  Julie, explain to me what your motion does.  Let 41 

me ask it this way.  Does it allow on a case-by-case basis 42 
someone to request and get staff time to help with a minority 43 
report or not? 44 
 45 
MS. MORRIS:  I think the spirit of the committee motion was -- I 46 

think the motion is a little muddy the way it’s stated and the 47 
spirit of the committee recommendation was that staff would not 48 
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be expected to write a minority report.  They would be available 1 
to provide data and technical advice regarding data to the 2 
council members who are preparing the minority report, but staff 3 
would no longer be expected to write minority reports.  Even 4 
though the wording is muddy, that was the intent of the 5 
committee in bringing this issue to the council. 6 
 7 
MR. SIMPSON:  Earlier I would have supported it, but now I 8 

wouldn’t. 9 
 10 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I was at that meeting and I do not support this 11 

motion and I had a problem with the word “automatically.”  What 12 
that means is as is in the past, staff did help us with the 13 
report, automatically, if you want to call it that.  That was 14 
one of their jobs or duties to do. 15 
 16 
With this motion, it no longer is their duty or job to do and in 17 
the discussion, I was told you can call one of the staff and 18 
pick their brain and get their ideas, but that’s not necessarily 19 
the help that I may need. 20 
 21 
As Mr. Swingle said, sometimes it’s very complex and you have to 22 
go back and you find the data and they are the ones that have 23 
the data.  They maintain that in the office and so what that 24 
does is, as some of the council members said, you have to 25 
declare that you’re going to submit a minority report and if you 26 
don’t want staff help, then you don’t get staff help, but many 27 
of us do need staff help, because they do have all of the 28 
documents and they have the history. 29 
 30 
It would take rooms in your home to hold every document that 31 
they have and there may be times you weren’t on the council and 32 
they have information that can help you with your minority 33 
report and I don’t see it as a last bit of anger.  I see it as 34 
this is what you do when you have a difference of opinion. 35 
 36 
I have been on minority reports.  I’ve been on minority reports 37 
with Ms. Morris and so to say something was sent in over anger, 38 
to me that is not a true statement and so I’m going to speak in 39 
opposition.  We pay our staff very well and they have the 40 
information and most of them have the history and I haven’t had 41 
any of them complain to me about the minority reports or that 42 
they just don’t have time to help the members with it. 43 
 44 
MR. FISCHER:  After this vote, I would like to propose a motion. 45 

 46 
MR. HORN:  I agree that this is not a last ditch effort of an 47 

angry council member.  It’s an opportunity to once more state 48 
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issues and bring issues before National Marine Fisheries Service 1 
of your opposing opinion. 2 
 3 
A lot of times this council may do something that’s not correct, 4 
according to information or data.  We do a lot of things on 5 
emotions and it’s an opportunity that the Magnuson Act has 6 
awarded losing votes to have one more opportunity to state their 7 
case and have it reviewed by someone other than having to listen 8 
to each of us argue our points. 9 
 10 
The Magnuson Act allows for it.  It’s an opportunity and as far 11 
as us taking staff time, that was staff’s job from the 12 
beginning, when the Magnuson Act was written.  It’s not taking 13 
up their time.  They’re working for this council and that’s the 14 
work of the council, a minority reports. 15 
 16 
If staff doesn’t want to do minority reports, they need to go 17 
get another job.  If they don’t want to do the amendments that 18 
we propose one right behind the other -- We’ve done so many 19 
things that we haven’t allowed regulations to work before we 20 
change something or we begin to change something and so we’re 21 
taking up their time with a lot of what I consider foolish 22 
amendments to work on.  I think that, again, the Magnuson Act 23 
allows for it and in their wisdom they put it in there to begin 24 
with and I think we should leave it just as it is. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we’ve had a fairly lengthy 27 

discussion about this.  I think everyone knows how they’re going 28 
to vote.  With that, the motion on the board, again, is to 29 
modify the SOPPs to remove the provision that automatically 30 
requires staff to assist in the preparation of minority reports.  31 
All those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed like 32 
sign.  The motion fails.  Ms. Morris, does that conclude your 33 

report? 34 
 35 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes, and I would just say, before Mr. Fischer makes 36 

his motion, that these motions that address changes in SOPPs 37 
language, at our next committee meeting we will be looking at 38 
specific SOPPs changes to implement them.  Thank you, Mr. 39 
Chairman. 40 
 41 
MR. FISCHER:  I would like either something to be considered by 42 

the committee the next time it meets or to be handled by the 43 
full committee now, but I would like to discuss would be 44 
modifying the SOPPs in regards to minority reports that the 45 
timing of announcing for a minority report not be immediately 46 
after that motion made, but possibly, using Roy’s comment of 47 
something in anger, give a couple of day cooling off period. 48 
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Also, they’ve had times that I wanted to do a minority report 1 
after I got back home and looked at the notes and looked at the 2 
position I would like to take, but you had to announce it 3 
immediately after the vote and therefore my window was closed. 4 
 5 
I think we should either allow a longer window of possibly so 6 
many days or a week as the deadline and maybe even consider that 7 
as the start of it and that might stop some of the minority 8 
reports in anger.  Obviously that wasn’t phrased in the form of 9 
a motion, but I was stating my opinion. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We could deal with that in the form of a 12 

motion.  Obviously that will be a very subtle change in the 13 
SOPPs if we chose to do it.  Since we’re going to look at a lot 14 
of changes in the SOPPs itself the next meeting, I would 15 
recommend that we just be prepared to make that change in the 16 
committee report at the next meeting. 17 
 18 
MR. FISCHER:  That would be an appropriate time and that’s fine. 19 

 20 
MR. ADAMS:  Not as a motion, but a general comment to Wayne for 21 

administration and because this committee did meet by 22 
teleconference, if any council committee is going to meet by 23 
teleconference, I would appreciate it if you could notify 24 
everyone on the council and not just those committee members so 25 
other council members can listen in or audit the teleconference 26 
like we do other committee meetings that we’re not on when we 27 
actually meet. 28 
 29 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We did provide the opportunity for 30 

the public to listen in through listening stations, but we 31 
didn’t afford, as you pointed out, all the council members that 32 
right. 33 
 34 
MS. MORRIS:  I just wanted to point out that there was a 35 

verbatim transcript of that task group conference call meeting 36 
and it’s in the briefing book if you would like to read all of 37 
our verbatim comments. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As a point of clarification, it wasn’t a 40 

committee meeting.  It was a task working group and so it holds 41 
a little different status, just as a point of clarification. 42 
 43 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I agree with Mr. Adams.  I would like to know 44 

that it’s taking place, in case I do want to join in and hear 45 
what they have to say and not wait and read it once the briefing 46 
book comes out.  If I want to be part of it, if nothing else as 47 
-- Maybe not as a member, but at least you’re sitting there, as 48 
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we do so often here, and listen to what’s being said during a 1 
committee meeting.  I want someone to notify us. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Swingle has received that request and 4 

will try to notify all council members in the future about any 5 
of those kinds of workgroup meetings.  With that, let’s take a 6 
ten minute break and we’re going to return.   7 
 8 
I think what we will try to do is Budget/Personnel and then we 9 
are going to go into the litigation closed session right before 10 
lunch and we will resume, depending on the timing of all that, 11 
at around one o’clock.  It may be a few minutes after one, 12 
depending on the timing of the litigation, and how long that 13 
takes. 14 
 15 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, we would like to come back to 18 

order.  Again, procedurally we’re going to go to Budget and then 19 
we will go to closed session after that and have our litigation 20 
briefing.   21 
 22 
What we will do is if the closed session lasts long and we’re 23 
going to be much past the 1:00 to 1:15 time frame, we would 24 
leave a note on the door letting people know when we are 25 
planning on being back, but I suspect we’ll be back around that 26 
period of time. 27 
 28 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The following committee members were present: Kay 29 

Williams, Robert Shipp, Ginny Fay, Karen Foote, and Bobbi 30 
Walker.  Ms. Elise Steinberg participated via conference call. 31 
 32 
The agenda was approved as written.  The minutes of the meeting 33 
held in St. Petersburg, Florida, on October 4, 2005, were 34 
approved as written.  The minutes of the meeting held in Fort 35 
Walton Beach, Florida, on November 14, 2005, with the exception 36 
of changing the references to Elise Steinberg as being with DOC 37 
General Counsel and not NOAA General Counsel. 38 
 39 
Chairman Williams referred to Tab F, Number 4a, committee member 40 
questions regarding payment of employee insurance premiums 41 
during FMLA leave without pay.  Ms. Steinberg advised the 42 
provisions in place for employee health insurance benefits, 43 
medical and dental, prior to an employee invoking FMLA leave, 44 
must remain the same once the employee is on FMLA leave.  Life 45 
and disability are considered other benefits and do not fall 46 
under the provisions of FMLA. 47 
 48 
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Ms. Walker asked if there was a provision that allowed the 1 
council to recover the cost of the premiums in the event the 2 
employee did not return to work after taking FMLA leave.  Ms. 3 
Readinger reported the law allows the council to recover 4 
premiums paid by the council for the employee in the event the 5 
employee does not return to work. 6 
 7 
Ms. Williams referred to Tab F, Number 4b, motions from the 8 
August 2005 committee meeting that were not presented to the 9 
council for approval.  She reviewed the motions individually.  10 
By consensus, the committee agreed to recommend to the council 11 
that the employer will require the substitution of paid leave 12 
for unpaid FMLA leave, including sick, annual, and/or 13 
compensatory leave, and on behalf of the committee, I so move. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 16 
discussion regarding the motion?  Hearing none, are there any 17 
objections to the motion?  The motion passes. 18 
 19 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Based on the advice from Ms. Steinberg, the 20 

committee rescinded the following committee motion: The 21 
council’s practice of wholly assuming the cost of health 22 
insurance will not continue during FMLA leave without pay.  The 23 
cost of life, dental, and disability group insurance premiums 24 
will continue during the period of leave without pay, provided 25 
the employee remits payment for the cost of health, life, dental 26 
and disability group insurance premiums to the council’s 27 
headquarters within thirty days from the effective date of FMLA 28 
leave without pay.  Otherwise, these benefits shall be canceled. 29 
 30 
The committee approved alternative language that during FMLA 31 
leave without pay all benefits will continue as they existed 32 
prior to FMLA without pay and on behalf of the committee, I so 33 
move. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 36 

discussion about the motion?  Is there any objections to the 37 
motion?  Hearing no objections, the motion passes. 38 
 39 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The committee approved that the council shall 40 
request the Department of Commerce recover for the Gulf Council 41 
monies owed by the employee for any insurance premiums paid 42 
during FMLA and on behalf of the committee, I so move. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 45 
discussion regarding the motion?  Is there any objection to the 46 
motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 47 
 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  The committee approved that a fitness for duty 1 
report is required prior to the employee returning to work if 2 
the FMLA absence was due to the employee’s health condition and 3 
on behalf of the committee, I so move. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 6 

discussion regarding the motion? 7 
 8 
MR. PERRET:  What’s a fitness for duty report?  Is it just a 9 

doctor’s report saying go back to work? 10 
 11 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That’s my understanding. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Readinger is shaking her head yes also 14 

in the affirmative.  It’s a committee motion.  Is there any 15 
other discussion or questions?  Are there any objections to the 16 
committee motion?  The motion passes. 17 
 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The committee approved that the council will 19 
require biweekly reports of the employee’s status during the 20 
period of FMLA leave and on behalf of the committee, I so move. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s a committee motion.  Is there any 23 

discussion regarding the committee motion?  24 
 25 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Is that standard that when someone is on 26 

maternity leave to require them to give reports?  We certainly 27 
don’t do that at the state of Florida level. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me have that question addressed first, 30 

to Ms. Readinger regarding what she believes might be standard 31 
practice. 32 
 33 
MS. CATHY READINGER:  I’m not sure about a standard practice, 34 

but this is just something that the law does allow and that’s 35 
what the committee had voted and approved to do. 36 
 37 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What is the report going to say? 38 

 39 
MS. READINGER:  My understanding, based on the committee 40 

discussion, is it could be a number of things.  I think Karen 41 
Foote asked that same question and someone said it could be a 42 
telephone call basically just letting the executive director 43 
know where they stand and not necessarily for maternity leave, 44 
Roy, but in the event that the employee invoked their rights 45 
under FMLA for a family member and you know, what’s the status, 46 
are they doing okay, are you going to be able to return to work  47 
 48 
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sooner or later and just kind of an update.  It’s not even a 1 
doctor’s appointment, but just an update for planning purposes. 2 
 3 
MR. HORN:  My question was who was the report going to come 4 

from, the employee or are you going to require something else?  5 
If you’re going to call someone who is out on maternity leave 6 
and are you still pregnant, yes or no. 7 
 8 
MR. ADAMS:  Maybe I’m hashing out things that don’t need to be 9 

so fully discussed, but what I understand from certainly the 10 
workers that we have, maternity leave prescribes when they’re 11 
allowed to leave work to actually have the baby and then what 12 
period of time it is after the birth that they return to work. 13 
 14 
A lot of times they have complications and will declare under 15 
either the FMLA or a short-term disability that they’re not due 16 
to leave work on the standard maternity leave, but they have 17 
doctor’s instructions that they shouldn’t go to work and should 18 
remain in bed for a certain period before the birth. 19 
 20 
I think that’s what the intent of this is, that if someone 21 
declares under the FMLA or short-term disability that before the 22 
actual maternity benefits kick in they have a doctor’s note that 23 
they need to stay home that we would receive timely doctor’s 24 
updates on whether or not that condition continues or if they 25 
can return to work before statutory or normal maternity benefits 26 
come into play. 27 
 28 
MS. MORRIS:  I just want to make sure that the reports aren’t 29 

coming to the council members and that these reports go to the 30 
executive director. 31 
 32 
MR. HORN:  Are these reports going to be recorded or documented 33 

for some future reference, should there be a problem where the 34 
council wanted to try to get some insurance money back?  Is 35 
there going to be a paper trail in order to -- Otherwise, I see 36 
no purpose in this. 37 
 38 
The only purpose of it would be that if an employee was getting 39 
insurance premiums paid and then did not return to work, then 40 
that would be some means of substantiating a claim of a -- 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Williams, could you or one of the staff 43 

members address the purpose?  Again, I think it was stated 44 
earlier, but Cathy maybe. 45 
 46 
MS. READINGER:  Again, my understanding was just to give the 47 

executive director an update of the employee’s status, pretty 48 
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much for planning purposes.  Sometimes an employee may say yes, 1 
I think I’m going to need the entire twelve weeks or I may only 2 
need six weeks and the whole situation could basically change, 3 
especially if you’re dealing with a family member and not 4 
yourself, which is allowed under FMLA. 5 
 6 
MR. SIMPSON:  I assume that could be a handwritten note by Wayne 7 

put in the file.  My question though is am I right in assuming 8 
that paternal leave is also included under this FMLA? 9 
 10 
MS. READINGER:  Yes. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we’ve had considerable discussion 13 

here.  If there’s any points that haven’t been already made, do 14 
we have anyone that would like to make those further?  If not, 15 
we’ll go ahead and vote on the committee motion.  All those in 16 
favor of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed like 17 
sign.  The committee motion passes. 18 
 19 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The committee approved that the council shall 20 
require the employee to furnish a recertification no more often 21 
than every thirty days relating to pregnancy or a serious health 22 
condition, as provided for in 29 CFR 825.308.  On behalf of the 23 
committee, I so move. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 26 

discussion of the motion? 27 
 28 
MR. MINTON:  I have a clarification.  This is I guess if a 29 

person is out for more than thirty days than every thirty days 30 
they’ve got to do this and is that correct? 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is that the way you understand this, Ms. 33 

Williams?  That’s the way I understand it, but -- 34 
 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That’s the way I understand it. 36 

 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  All those in favor of 38 
the committee motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 39 
motion passes. 40 
 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The committee approved that the employee is 42 
required to provide at least a fifteen-day advance notice when 43 
the leave is foreseeable and a medical certification to support 44 
a request for leave because of a serious health condition is 45 
required and on behalf of the committee, I so move. 46 
 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion again.  Is there 1 

any discussion regarding the motion? 2 
 3 
MR. MINTON:  What if they don’t? 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Williams, could you address that, or Ms. 6 

Readinger, what options do you have if they don’t provide 7 
written support or fifteen-day advance notice? 8 
 9 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll let Cathy answer that and our attorney may 10 

have some advice. 11 
 12 
MS. READINGER:  The committee didn’t discuss any options.  I 13 

would assume at that point the executive director would discuss 14 
with the chairperson what to do.  Legally, I guess Monica needs 15 
to answer that question. 16 
 17 
MS. SMIT-BRUNELLO:  Cathy, I don’t see a reference in this 18 

motion to a specific regulatory cite that they have to provide 19 
at least a fifteen-day advance notice.  Is there one, to your 20 
knowledge? 21 
 22 
MS. READINGER:  I know this is allowed under FMLA.  I can find 23 

it for you on my laptop if you give me a few seconds, but it is 24 
provided in the law to allow for the requirement of an advance 25 
notice, in the event that the leave is foreseeable.  That’s only 26 
in foreseeable situations. 27 
 28 
I would assume if you come to your executive director and say I 29 
need to invoke my right under FMLA and it qualifies for this 30 
reason, you’re going to have the advance notice if it’s not a 31 
serious medical condition or a pregnancy issue. 32 
 33 
MS. SMIT-BRUNELLO:  All I can do then is tell you that I would 34 

have to research the issue to see what happens and I could do 35 
that for you before the next meeting, when the advance notice 36 
was foreseeable but it wasn’t given, and I don’t know if that 37 
means then you do not have to grant FMLA or not, but we can 38 
certainly find that out. 39 
 40 
MR. HORN:  This sounds like a feel good thing, but suppose an 41 

employee goes to the doctor and they say you’ve got to have some 42 
minor surgery and it’s only going to be ten days and what 43 
difference does it make if it’s ten days, fifteen days, fourteen 44 
days? 45 
 46 
Again, if you don’t, are you going to slap their hand or what 47 
are you going to do?  I just don’t see requiring.  Obviously I 48 
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understand for the planning purposes that for staff preparation, 1 
but I would hope that the quality of the employees that we have 2 
that they would do that anyway and requiring it is just sort of 3 
-- I just can’t imagine somebody trying to hide something for 4 
their own benefit to do that. 5 
 6 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Before we get lost in this, I believe the key 7 

word is when the leave is “foreseeable.”  All that does is that 8 
helps Wayne plan his activities.  To me, the key word is 9 
“foreseeable” and I think we’re bogging down over nothing. 10 
 11 
MR. MINTON:  Wayne, how long have you been executive director? 12 

 13 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Twenty-eight years. 14 

 15 
MR. MINTON:  How many times has this been a problem? 16 

 17 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Never. 18 

 19 
MR. MINTON:  That’s what I thought.  I’m kind of like Mr. Horn 20 

here.  We don’t have support as to what your action would be if 21 
someone didn’t and we don’t have any records, that I’m aware of, 22 
where someone has done this and I don’t see that we need it and 23 
so I would speak against it at this point, unless I hear a real 24 
valid need for it. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Readinger, I think you might can provide 27 

a little insight here. 28 
 29 
MS. READINGER:  I do have the citation before me if you want me 30 

to read it, but it’s basically the same language and this comes 31 
directly from the law. 32 
 33 
MR. PERRET:  I thought I was healthy on a Monday and on Thursday 34 

they told me I had to have bypass surgery.  I had it about two 35 
or three days later.  I can assure you the last thing on my mind 36 
was giving somebody or some agency a notice that I was going to 37 
be out for whatever period of time. 38 
 39 
There are a lot of other things on a person’s mind that has that 40 
kind of thing coming up and I don’t see why it’s necessary 41 
either. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Obviously your case wasn’t foreseeable, to 44 

speak to that issue.  I think we’ve all discussed ourselves 45 
around this motion and I think we know how we’re going to vote 46 
on it.  I think maybe it would be worthwhile for us to at least 47 
come back to the next meeting with, associated with any of these 48 
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notice requirements, what are some of the actions we could take 1 
if people weren’t doing those correctly. 2 
 3 
Now we will probably have forgotten them by the time we have to 4 
enact those, but it might be useful even still.  With that, 5 
those people who are in favor of the committee motion say aye; 6 
all those opposed like sign.  The motion fails. 7 
 8 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Also, just as a little brief history, this 9 

council did require our staff members to take any paid leave 10 
that they had coming to them, whether it was sick leave, 11 
vacation time, or anything else that they would accumulate 12 
before they actually invoked their right of FMLA. 13 
 14 
I will go on to my report.  Mr. Swingle reviewed Tab F, Number 15 
5, memorandum to Dr. Crabtree regarding the council’s 2006 16 
budget status.  He noted the conference committee mark was set 17 
at $15 million, which was $1.6 million less than the Senate 18 
mark, resulting in a shortfall to the Gulf Council of $194,000. 19 
 20 
He reviewed the overall budget analysis for 2006.  He stated 21 
that last year Dr. Hogarth gave the Gulf Council $168,000 in 22 
supplemental funding.  Dr. Crabtree commented that at the recent 23 
NOAA leadership meeting the region’s budgets were reviewed and 24 
it appears everyone is being faced with shortfalls. 25 
 26 
He stated that the senior leadership is aware of the Gulf 27 
Council’s funding needs.  He felt that supplemental funding 28 
would be available and proposals on the allocation of the 29 
funding will be a topic at the council chair and executive 30 
director meeting in a couple of weeks. 31 
 32 
There were discussions at the leadership meeting regarding 33 
aquaculture funding.  However, the problem is that there are 34 
limited funds available.   35 
 36 
Mr. Swingle informed the committee that initially five 37 
administrative staff participated in the ten-hour workday.  38 
However, at the present time only three are actively 39 
participating.   40 
 41 
The public information officer and the technical staff did not 42 
want to participate and only one person in the fiscal group 43 
elected to participate.  He felt that those participating were 44 
effectively doing their job and he felt it is a benefit to those 45 
persons.  The committee felt the continuation of allowing staff 46 
to work a ten-hour day will be left to the discretion of the 47 
executive director.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any other business to come up in 2 

the Budget/Personnel area of our meeting?  Hearing none, that 3 
will move us into the litigation session.  It’s a closed 4 
session.  If we could, would members of the audience clear the 5 
room? 6 
 7 
(Whereupon, the council went into closed session and then 8 
recessed.) 9 
 10 

- - - 11 
 12 

January 11, 2006 13 
 14 

WEDNESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 15 
 16 

- - - 17 
 18 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 19 
Corpus Christi Ballroom of the Omni Corpus Christi Hotel, Corpus 20 
Christi, Texas, Wednesday afternoon, January 11, 2005, and was 21 
called to order at 1:15 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we come back to order, 24 

please?  As we mentioned before we broke for closed session, the 25 
next thing we will be taking up is Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp 26 
Management and since Mr. Minton and Mr. Perret are co-chairs and 27 
Mr. Perret is losing his voice, I believe Mr. Minton probably 28 
will be taking the lead in giving the report.  With that, I’ll 29 
turn it over to Mr. Minton. 30 
 31 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The agenda was adopted as 32 

written.  The minutes of the October 3, 2005, meeting in St. 33 
Petersburg, Florida, were approved as written and the minutes of 34 
the November 15, 2005 meeting were approved with a minor edit. 35 
 36 
In Review of Scoping Documents for Joint Reef Fish Amendment 37 
27/Shrimp Amendment 14 and Joint Reef Fish Amendment 28/Shrimp 38 
15, Dr. Leard explained that Tab C, Number 3 and Tab C, Number 4 39 
included scoping documents for these amendments with the actions 40 
included as previously approved by the council at its November 41 
2005 meeting.   42 
 43 
He stated that the IPT had had discussions regarding these 44 
documents and how the purpose and need for actions differed 45 
primarily for actions to address overfishing in the directed red 46 
snapper fishery and reducing effort and bycatch in the shrimp 47 
fishery.   48 
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He noted that based on these discussions, the IPT suggested a 1 
rearrangement of the actions as indicated in Tab C, Number 5 and 2 
Tab C, Number 6.  He presented a handout of a chart that 3 
explained the differences in the Council’s actions and the 4 
recommendations of the IPT.  That chart I believe is in the back 5 
of the report. 6 
 7 
He added that the IPT also recommended consideration of a cap on 8 
effort in the shrimp fishery under Reef Fish 27/Shrimp 14 at 9 
some pre-Katrina level to prevent the shrimp fishery from 10 
increasing effort beyond acceptable levels during its recovery.   11 
 12 
He also noted that the effort cap could invoke time and area 13 
closures once an effort cap is reached.  Following discussion, 14 
the committee recommends and I so move that the council accept 15 
the IPT’s recommendation for the Scoping Document for Joint Reef 16 
Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp Amendment 14 and add an action to 17 
achieve effort reduction that coincides with needed bycatch 18 
reduction in the shrimp fishery in order to set TAC in the red 19 
snapper fishery and review alternatives to achieve OY in the 20 
shrimp and red snapper fisheries. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 23 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 24 
 25 
MR. PERRET:  In the Shrimp Advisory Panel meeting and in the 26 

minutes that were presented at the Shrimp Advisory Panel 27 
Committee meeting, there were three motions that the Shrimp 28 
Advisory Panel unanimously passed relative to Reef Fish 29 
27/Shrimp 14. 30 
 31 
One of those motions was, and I quote: The Shrimp AP voted 32 
unanimously to recommend that the council not develop any 33 
additional restrictions on the shrimp fishery through 2007.  The 34 
rationale being that they BRDs in their nets that the government 35 
required, at great expense.  36 
 37 
Recent studies show the BRDs are not working the way they’re 38 
supposed to be working, but that’s the BRDs that are required of 39 
them.  The effort in the shrimp fishery has been reducing 40 
annually and I think Mike Travis’s projection is through 2012, 41 
if I’m not mistaken. 42 
 43 
These two storms that hit us, or three storms, but primarily 44 
Katrina, has greatly reduced the number of participants, the 45 
number of vessels that will be involved in that fishery and I 46 
think the last thing we have to worry about at this time is 47 
excessive effort in the shrimp fishery in the Gulf of Mexico. 48 
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 1 
As I said in the Shrimp Committee meeting, I think we should be 2 
more worried about getting enough effort in the shrimp fishery 3 
to produce domestic product, as well as helping the 4 
infrastructure get on their feet to be able to process these 5 
products. 6 
 7 
I know there’s no chance of me killing this motion.  It’s going 8 
to pass, but I would hope that each council member keep these 9 
things in the back of their mind as we go forward with the 10 
scoping document. 11 
 12 
All of our fisheries, commercial, recreational, and charter, 13 
have been severely, severely impacted by these storms and I 14 
think the amount of effort from all of these fisheries has been 15 
and will be greatly reduced in the future and that we need to 16 
watch this as closely as we can and adjust our recommendations 17 
and our management measures accordingly in the future. 18 
 19 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to make a substitute motion, that we 20 
combine Joint Reef Fish Amendment 27 and Shrimp Amendment 14 21 
with Joint Reef Fish Amendment 28 and Shrimp Amendment 15 to go 22 
to scoping hearings. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Could you repeat your motion?  I think 25 

they’re still trying to get it on the board. 26 
 27 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That we combine Joint Reef Fish Amendment 27 and 28 

Shrimp Amendment 14 with Joint Reef Fish Amendment 28 and Shrimp 29 
Amendment 15 for scoping. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Motion made by Ms. Williams and seconded by 32 

Dr. Shipp.  Is there any further discussion on the motion? 33 
 34 
MS. WILLIAMS:  My rationale for doing so, if I may, is because I 35 

just don’t see how we can manage these fisheries jointly without 36 
doing what’s needed all at one time.  We keep piecemealing 37 
things and we keep getting further and further behind. 38 
 39 
It’s time to bite the bullet and I don’t care if it’s going to 40 
take a little bit longer, but it’s time to go ahead and bite the 41 
bullet and go out with one package and get through with what we 42 
need to do to rebuild an overfished fishery and unless we 43 
address both, we’re just not going to do it. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As a point of clarification for members in 46 

the audience who might not have been following this discussion 47 
through the last couple of meetings, these items are scheduled 48 
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to go out for scoping meetings at the same time, but the idea is 1 
that as they’re being scoped they’re in two separate documents 2 
and would proceed on a different track as far as the timeliness 3 
or how they’re dealt with in the council process as they move 4 
through time, with the idea that 14 and 27 would move through a 5 
little bit at a quicker rate, because of some of the things that 6 
were being kept in that. 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  I understand the desire to have all of this in 9 

one document and initially that was my preference, to have all 10 
of this in one document.  The scope and the complexity of the 11 
various things we’re looking at is tremendously variable. 12 
 13 
We’ve got some extremely complicated alternatives in some of 14 
these documents, effort limitation programs, IFQ, bycatch 15 
quotas, things that are going to take a great deal of time to 16 
work out and a lot of analysis and a lot of working with the 17 
public to figure them out. 18 
 19 
At the same time, we’ve got a new stock assessment on our hands 20 
that indicates that we are continuing to have overfishing and 21 
that we need to make adjustments to management measures and we 22 
talked about this at the last meeting, but there is a need to 23 
get some of these things done this year and have them in place 24 
by the 2007 fishing season. 25 
 26 
If all of this is put into one document, I’m not convinced it 27 
will be in place before 2009 and I don’t think that’s going to 28 
work and I think that’s going to get us into a lot of 29 
difficulties. 30 
 31 
While I understand the desire to do all of this in one document, 32 
I simply think it’s not practical and it’s not going to fulfill 33 
our legal obligations to address overfishing as quickly as 34 
possible in this fishery. 35 
 36 
I don’t see this as doing this piecemeal and I don’t believe 37 
that separating the two documents will in any way, shape, or 38 
form reduce the effectiveness of the management measures of the 39 
things we’re doing and my hope is that there won’t be that much 40 
of a time lag between these two, but it simply is a much more 41 
difficult problem to develop an effort limitation program or an 42 
IFQ program for the shrimp fishery than it is to make an 43 
adjustment to a size limit or a TAC. 44 
 45 
I understand where you’re coming from, Kay, but I strongly 46 
encourage the council not to go down this path.  I think it is  47 
 48 
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essential that we do separate these two documents into a Phase 1 1 
and Phase 2, as we voted to do at the last meeting. 2 
 3 
MR. ADAMS:  I need some clarification either from Roy or from 4 

Kay, because what the substitute motion is talking about is the 5 
process of scoping and is it my understanding that if that fails 6 
and we go back to the original motion then the only document 7 
that would go to public hearing and scoping in the next couple 8 
of weeks would be the items under 27/14 and nothing under either 9 
however you refer to it, either 28/15 or just Shrimp 15?  Is 10 
that correct? 11 
 12 
It’s my understanding that 27/14 and 28/15, at least the items 13 
in those, will both go to scoping in the next two weeks and so I 14 
don’t think that the substitute motion is changing anything that 15 
we already have planned or what’s planned under the original 16 
motion. 17 
 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  In my mind, what I was doing is putting the plans 19 

back together.  We said at a previous council meeting, which 20 
wasn’t the last one, but the one before that, that we were going 21 
to start managing reef fish and shrimp jointly.  We even set up 22 
a special committee to do that jointly and in my mind, I want 23 
the two to be in one document, not in two separate documents, 24 
and complete the entire document together, not one before the 25 
other, because I don’t think we can rebuild the fishery by doing 26 
that. 27 
 28 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m speaking in opposition to the substitute 29 

motion.  I think that the committee motion will take all of 30 
these issues to scoping meetings later this month and so all of 31 
these issues will be open for public comment on scoping. 32 
 33 
I agree with Kay and I think most of the council that we need to 34 
move forward in a joint fashion to manage these two fisheries in 35 
the way that they interact.  I was the leader of the idea that 36 
we should have a Phase 1 and Phase 2 at the last council 37 
meeting, which was the decision that the council made at the 38 
last council meeting. 39 
 40 
We had a recommendation from the IPT that seemed like it was 41 
moving in the direction of putting all the directed fishery 42 
actions in the Phase 1 amendments and all of the shrimp actions 43 
in the Phase 2 and the committee, I think, did good work to 44 
bring an effort cap and time/area closures into the first phase, 45 
in order to move forward with that coupled, joined effort to 46 
address some of the directed fisheries and the shrimp measures 47 
in the same amendment. 48 
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I believe the IPT and NOAA Fisheries staff and our council staff 1 
when they say that we need to do a Phase 1 and Phase 2 or we’re 2 
not going to get the document done.  I think we need to make 3 
hard decisions in the next six months and I think the way to do 4 
that is to go with the Reef Fish Committee recommendation and 5 
not this substitute motion. 6 
 7 
MR. MINTON:  I have a question for Dr. Crabtree.  In listening 8 

to your argument to separate the two, you said we’ve got to move 9 
forward and we’ve got to get this done or it could take two to 10 
three years and then on the other hand you came back and you 11 
said if we did separate them then one document would be finished 12 
and the other one shortly thereafter and the two statements seem 13 
in opposition to each other and could you clarify that for me, 14 
please? 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  It’s hard for me to say, Vernon, exactly how long 17 

the 15/28 will trail behind 14/27.  I think Dr. Leard has said 18 
six months.  My guess is, just based on my experience with red 19 
snapper, it may take longer. 20 
 21 
Part of it depends when we come back from scoping how much of 22 
what’s in 15/28 we leave in 15/28 or do we decide to take some 23 
things out of it.  Remember, you could conceivably come back 24 
from scoping and if you take a lot out of these documents, we 25 
could have this discussion again, but I think it’s pretty clear 26 
that with all the things in them now they need to move on 27 
separate tracks. 28 
 29 
I just think it would be misleading to the public to go out to 30 
the scoping hearing with it all in one document when I don’t see 31 
how that works and so I don’t know what the time frame is, 32 
Vernon.   33 
 34 
I suspect it’s longer than six months, but it really depends on 35 
how much of what’s in there now do we decide is not 36 
realistically a workable thing to go forward and we move it into 37 
the considered but rejected and how much we leave in there and 38 
how many things come out of scoping that we haven’t thought of 39 
that we have to take a look at. 40 
 41 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Roy, are we under the requirement to end 42 

overfishing of red snapper by next year?  What is the status of 43 
that? 44 
 45 
DR. CRABTREE:  There’s no set requirement to end overfishing 46 

within one year.  There is a requirement to get a rebuilding 47 
plan in place within one year after you’re notified that the 48 
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stock is overfished.  Red snapper has been listed as overfished 1 
for many years and we do have a rebuilding plan in place, but 2 
obviously we have litigation and all these other things that 3 
we’re faced with on this, but no, there’s no specific one-year 4 
requirement at this time in terms of ending the overfishing. 5 
 6 
Your rebuilding plan, Amendment 22, did envision that we would 7 
get stock assessments at five-year intervals and that we would 8 
come in following those and make adjustments to the plan as 9 
appropriate and so I think our rebuilding plan basically 10 
requires us to come in and make the appropriate adjustments at 11 
this time. 12 
 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Just in response, when you talk about obligations 14 

and everything, that’s what I’m trying to do.  I think we do 15 
have an obligation and we already have a rebuilding plan and we 16 
need to do something in regards to that rebuilding plan, Roy. 17 
 18 
If you think by going ahead with this other one and separating 19 
the two is going to prevent a lawsuit, believe me -- With that 20 
first motion too, when you come in and you shut the shrimp 21 
fishery down, you’re going to have a lawsuit regardless.   22 
 23 
I don’t understand about we need to do the rebuilding plan and 24 
we’re obligated by law and we’ve got all these lawsuits.  I’ve 25 
heard that during committee.  We’re always going to have 26 
lawsuits against us, but it’s time to do the right thing now and 27 
stop putting it off. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  Kay, I’m not concerned about who may or may not 30 

sue us at this point.  We already have lawsuits on these and we 31 
may get some more, but that’s not what is driving me.  What’s 32 
driving me right now is we have an obligation to end overfishing 33 
as quickly as possible. 34 
 35 
We have an obligation under our rebuilding plan to make the 36 
modifications in this.  I don’t see any problems creating by 37 
separating these two.  In my mind, if we separate the two, then 38 
I’m not convinced we’re fulfilling our obligation to end the 39 
overfishing and modify the plan, as required by the rebuilding 40 
plan. 41 
 42 
In my view, the right thing to do here is to separate the two 43 
and get the things that need to be done before the IFQ goes in 44 
place and before 2007 and get those done now and then take a 45 
little extra time with the more complicated things that we need 46 
to look at and get those to follow along as soon after that as 47 
we can. 48 
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I don’t think that interferes with the efficiency of the 1 
measures or our ability to get this fishery back on track at all 2 
and I think it is the proper course to take. 3 
 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have one quick question.  I want to make sure I 5 

heard you.  We’re going to be able to get this done before 2007, 6 
even before the ITQ?  Is that what I heard you say? 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  Our goal has been to get 14/26 done by the end of 9 

this year.  Now whether we can make that or not, I think, and, 10 
Rick, help me with this, but I think that means we would need to 11 
come in March with a public hearing draft and then I’m not sure 12 
when our next meeting is now, but I think it’s in June, and come 13 
back in June and take final action and is that the time frame 14 
you’re looking at? 15 
 16 
DR. LEARD:  That would be an optimistic time frame.  I think 17 

we’re looking more at possibly a draft amendment in March, a 18 
public hearing draft in June, and public hearings sometime after 19 
that, with final action in August.  I think that’s probably a 20 
little more realistic. 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m not used to us having an August meeting.  If 23 

we took final action in August, we could, in theory, have it 24 
done very close to the beginning of the year. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I will remind everyone that obviously we’re 27 

having a difficult time in how to do this in a scoping document, 28 
but it is still a scoping document and we will have some 29 
opportunity for decision points after this as well, because we 30 
are just at the scoping document stage. 31 
 32 
MR. SIMPSON:  I’m kind of torn about what to do about this, but 33 

maybe we can do most of both with one thing.  Why can’t we 34 
administratively do one of two things, either combine them and 35 
work with them as one document and then when we get to the point 36 
that there has to be a time to draw the line, then separate out 37 
the things that need to be done for a later amendment or keep 38 
them separate as they are, but in all cases when the committee 39 
deals with them, have everything done on both of those two 40 
documents at the same meeting at the same time? 41 
 42 
Administratively, I think maybe you could address at least the 43 
spirit of what Kay is trying to get done and that is to look at 44 
the whole issue of red snapper holistically and it would be more 45 
convenient and it would also be more understandable for people 46 
to get their minds around what we’re trying to do to address 47 
these issues, long-term and short-term. 48 
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To me, it seems like maybe you could put them together and work 1 
through them as one document and then at the point when you have 2 
to bail, then separate them out or just keep them separate, but 3 
make sure that the protocol is that any time 27/14 is considered 4 
then 28/15 is considered right along with it. 5 
 6 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I don’t know if this is the appropriate time, 7 

but we’re going out to scoping and we’re trying to do this in 8 
what I hear is an as efficient and fast manner as possible and I 9 
heard Corky talking about the fact of how we’ve got problems 10 
post-Katrina and post-Rita. 11 
 12 
I’ve had other industry people tell me how they can’t find the 13 
fishermen in their association to try to get information to 14 
them.  They have no phones and they have problems with mail.  15 
We’re going to have scoping on this in Louisiana at the end of 16 
this month. 17 
 18 
All of St. Bernard is pretty much demolished and you’ve got 19 
Plaquemines Parish is destroyed and the Cameron area is messed 20 
up.  A big concern I have -- We keep saying this is only 21 
scoping, but this is the primary place where we start saying 22 
this is what’s in a document and you all come look at this and 23 
let’s get some feedback on it. 24 
 25 
I just think that we’re going to have diminished input because 26 
we’re not going to be able to find a lot of people.  We don’t 27 
have anything set up in the western part of the Louisiana and I 28 
don’t have a suggestion for it, because we don’t know how much 29 
is even intact over there to put together a hearing. 30 
 31 
I know we’re in a hurry to try and do something and red snapper 32 
is in troubling, but at the same time we’re hurrying about and I 33 
think in the end we’re going to do a disservice to the process 34 
and it leaves kind of a sick feeling in me knowing that we’re 35 
going to be leaving a lot of people out of the process and I 36 
don’t know how to accommodate it. 37 
 38 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Going back to the timing that Rick and Roy were 39 

talking about, if we don’t have a new red snapper ABC TAC in 40 
place by January 1, if the fishery opens and we’re still working 41 
on a 9.12 million pound TAC in January and we’ve got an approved 42 
ITQ document, then you’re going to have to issue ITQ shares 43 
based on the four-and-a-half-million-pound commercial 44 
allocation? 45 
 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  Recall at the last meeting we made modifications 47 

to the IFQ amendment anticipating that we could find ourselves 48 
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in this situation and so we would only release the initial 1 
allocation of IFQ shares corresponding to the preferred 2 
alternative in the document we’re working on.  Then if that is 3 
approved, they would have everything.  If it wasn’t, we would 4 
release the remaining shares after that. 5 
 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Was the preferred alternative three million? 7 

 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  We haven’t set our preferred alternatives yet.  9 

That will have to happen down the road.  I think we’ve covered 10 
that.  Obviously though it would be cleaner to have the TAC in 11 
place when we get there. 12 
 13 
If the TAC went in place in February or March, we could probably 14 
live with that, although it complicates things, but the further 15 
we get into the year, the more difficult it becomes to correct 16 
for it, but we did think of that at the last meeting and adjust 17 
it. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion on the substitute 20 

motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor -- The substitute 21 
motion is that we combine Reef Fish 27/Shrimp 14 with Reef Fish 22 
28/Shrimp 15, that we combine the two scoping documents.  All 23 
those in favor say aye; all those opposed like sign.  Let’s have 24 
a show of hands for all those in favor; all those opposed.  The 25 
motion fails. 26 
 27 

We’re back to the committee motion on the board, the previous 28 
motion.  Just for clarification purposes, if Mr. Minton would 29 
read again the motion so that we know where we’re at again. 30 
 31 
MR. MINTON:  Certainly, Mr. Chairman.  The motion is that the 32 

council accept the IPT’s recommendation for the scoping document 33 
for Joint Reef Fish 27/Shrimp 14 and add an action to achieve 34 
effort reduction that coincides with needed bycatch reduction in 35 
the shrimp fishery in order to set TAC in the red snapper 36 
fishery and review alternatives to achieve OY in the shrimp and 37 
red snapper fisheries. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve had considerable previous discussion 40 

on the substitute motion. 41 
 42 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have a question for Dr. Crabtree.  When it says 43 

to achieve effort reduction that coincides with needed bycatch 44 
reduction in the shrimp fishery in order to set TAC, when we do 45 
that and we get the numbers, is there a possibility of us 46 
shutting down or needing to shut down the shrimp fishery when we 47 
get that information, yes or no? 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  I would say no.  I don’t envision that at all and 1 

I don’t think we have anything in the documents that we’ve 2 
looked at that indicates that the shrimp fishery needs to not 3 
exist. 4 
 5 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Then my next question would be with this is there 6 

a possibility then -- In order to get this effort reduction, 7 
you’ve got to do something and so that does mean then you may 8 
have closed areas or in what way do you envision us 9 
accomplishing this? 10 
 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’ve got a number of things in there.  When I 12 

said closing down the shrimp fishery, I was not ruling out the 13 
possibility there may be a time/area closure or a seasonal 14 
closure.  That may be possible and those alternatives exist in 15 
these documents. 16 
 17 
My view of what this means is that we’re going to put a cap on 18 
effort and I don’t view it as an effort reduction.  I think it’s 19 
more of how much are we going to let effort go back up and that 20 
level of effort that we’re going to decide in a cap is 21 
consistent with the recovery of the red snapper stock, but is 22 
also consistent with achieving the optimum yield in the shrimp 23 
fishery. 24 
 25 
My suggestion to us would be, and then I’ll make a motion if I 26 
need to later, but I would suggest that we convene an ad hoc 27 
shrimp effort advisory panel to come in as quickly as we can get 28 
them together and provide us some advice on what the appropriate 29 
level of shrimp effort is. 30 
 31 
In doing that, they need to look at what’s the minimum level of 32 
effort that we could have in this fishery and catch the shrimp 33 
that’s available and that’s one.  Two, what’s the level of 34 
effort that would provide the maximum economic benefits to the 35 
shrimp fishery? 36 
 37 
We’ve all heard about the high catch rates they’re having now 38 
and I think that’s an important part of this.  This isn’t just 39 
about red snapper recovery.  This is about restructuring the 40 
shrimp fishery in a way that they can survive on. 41 
 42 
I think what the council will then have to come in when we have 43 
some estimates of those numbers is given that these are some 44 
appropriate levels of shrimp effort, in order to have a viable 45 
shrimp fishery what sort of modification do we think is 46 
appropriate to that, taking into account the recovery of the red 47 
snapper stock, and that would then be the cap that we would come 48 
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up with that I believe in my interpretation of this motion is 1 
what we’re getting at. 2 
 3 
I think if anyone is interpreting this differently, we ought to 4 
talk about that now, but that’s how I see this motion going.  5 
Then we have a whole variety of things that we’re looking at in 6 
order to achieve those reductions, one, new bycatch reduction 7 
protocol and potentially better performing BRDs. 8 
 9 
We put time/area closures into Amendment 14/27 and then in 10 
Amendment 15/28 we have a whole number of things designed to try 11 
and control effort in the shrimp fishery.  We’ll have to after 12 
scoping and as we move forward make decisions about which of 13 
those are appropriate. 14 
 15 
We’ll certainly have to take into account the status of the 16 
shrimp fishery right now and how much the economics have hurt 17 
this fishery and also the impacts of the storm on it, just as 18 
we’re going to have to take the impacts of these hurricanes into 19 
account and their effects on the recreational, the charterboat 20 
fishery, and the commercial fishery. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Williams, I agree with you that 23 

yesterday in the committee there was a discussion surrounding 24 
this motion that basically was then clarified by the next motion 25 
that we will get to, because there was discussion about a time 26 
closure associated with that effort cap restriction and so I 27 
just wanted to make sure everyone was aware of that. 28 
 29 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Still to me when you say time/area closure, of 30 

course, that means you shut off an area to the shrimpers.  Then 31 
when I hear seasonal closure, that, to me, is nobody shrimping 32 
and so that, in essence, is a closure.  Maybe I’m seeing it in a 33 
couple of different ways and Roy is over there yes, so I guess 34 
it just depends on whatever comes out. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think it depends on how we lay out the 37 

alternatives under that umbrella at that point in time when get 38 
to that, past scoping, but certainly there was a closure 39 
described in the example yesterday.  Any further discussion 40 
regarding the motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the 41 
motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 42 

 43 
MR. MINTON:  Following additional discussion, the Committee 44 
recommends and I so move to add time/area closures for shrimp in 45 
the Scoping Document for Joint Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp 46 
Amendment 14.  This action was discussed as a measure for 47 

capping effort. 48 



  68 

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we’ve just had some of the 1 

discussion regarding this. 2 
 3 
MR. THOMASSIE:  I see time/area closures as merely shifting 4 

effort.  I don’t see a reason of closing a time or an area and 5 
saying that is going to cap our effort or reduce effort in the 6 
shrimp industry.  All we’re going to do is restrict available 7 
grounds to fishermen by doing this. 8 
 9 
MR. PERRET:  Again, our Shrimp Advisory Panel, where we had 10 

thirteen members in attendance, voted unanimously against this.  11 
Those members are leaders in the Gulf shrimp community.  They 12 
represented four of the five states.  One state’s 13 
representatives were not able to attend, but their vote was 14 
unanimous against this. 15 
 16 
Again, look at the only sentence for rationale for this motion.  17 
This action was discussed as a measure for capping effort.  18 
Again, we’ve got far more things to worry about than capping 19 
effort in any fishery right now and I quote Dr. Crabtree just a 20 
minute ago to let effort go back up.  I certainly hope effort 21 
goes back up. 22 
 23 
For those of you who care to look, on page 14 of Document D-3 I 24 
think it is, there’s a summary of offshore shrimping effort.  25 
This is provided to us by Dr. Nance.  Last year, in May, June, 26 
July, and August, there were 16,000 days fished off Louisiana 27 
and 7,600 days fished off Texas. 28 
 29 
In 1991, there was 42,700 days of effort off Louisiana and 30 
18,300 days off of Texas.  I’m sure you all are saying he’s 31 
picked the highest year, but pick whatever year you want in that 32 
table and you will see how far effort is off. 33 
 34 
In 2004 for Louisiana, it was 21,500.  Now 21,500 versus 42,700 35 
in 1991 is as close to 50 percent off as possible and when you 36 
look at 2005, it’s even down another 5,500 days in Louisiana.  37 
If you look at Texas, 18,300 to 12,000 in 2004 to 7,600 days in 38 
2005. 39 
 40 
Like I said, I’m more concerned about getting additional effort 41 
in the fishery rather than worrying about too much effort in 42 
this fishery.  I don’t think this motion is necessary at this 43 
time and I speak against it. 44 
 45 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just have a couple of things.  One, Walter is 46 

right.  Time/area closures often just redistribute the effort to 47 
other areas, but if we can find areas where the red snapper 48 
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bycatch is more of a problem and redistribute the effort into 1 
other areas, that may take us a step towards meeting our 2 
objective. 3 
 4 
Secondly, this isn’t anything new.  We approved a time/area 5 
closure in the shrimp fishery this morning when we voted to go 6 
forward with the Texas closure and I believe we got a letter 7 
from one of our constituency groups that was handed to all of us 8 
today asking us to look at some of these. 9 
 10 
I’m certainly not saying that right now we need a time/area 11 
closure.  You may be right, Corky.  Effort may be so far down 12 
right now that we don’t have any immediate need to take any 13 
steps to further reduce shrimp effort. 14 
 15 
I think really the focus that we’re going to find as we move 16 
forward is more on how much do we want to allow that effort to 17 
come back up, but it is certainly a reasonable alternative and 18 
we have been asked to look at it.   19 
 20 
I’m sure we’re going to be asked again in scoping to look at it 21 
and so I think we ought to take it on out to scoping now and 22 
then as this document develops and as our understanding of what 23 
shrimp effort is out there right now is and as we develop the 24 
analysis to support it, then we make the appropriate decision 25 
down the road.  I think that puts us in the most defensible 26 
position in terms of being able to defend our actions and so I 27 
think we ought to go ahead and go out with this to scoping. 28 
 29 
MR. PERRET:  If I’ve seen the letter that was handed to us for 30 

looking at that option, I don’t know, I must have misplaced it, 31 
but that’s one individual.  Yet, we have our own advisory panel 32 
made up of representatives from all over the Gulf of Mexico that 33 
we appointed to our advisory panel who are unanimously against 34 
just such a thing. 35 
 36 
I have been on this council long enough to know it’s just going 37 
to scoping and we’ll take it out later.  I know what happens.  38 
It never gets taken out.  I at the Shrimp Advisory Panel meeting 39 
asked Dr. Leard to go over the schedule and the locations of the 40 
public hearings. 41 
 42 
I asked please have representatives come to the meeting to speak 43 
your mind on what you think we should or should not do.  I’ll 44 
summarize the response: We’re not going to waste our time, 45 
because the council doesn’t listen to us.  That was about what I 46 
got and that’s unfortunate. 47 
 48 
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MR. MINTON:  I had about the same comments that Roy did and I 1 

disagree with Corky about scoping documents.  I think we learn a 2 
great deal from the public from them.  For years we’ve been 3 
trying to define the areas where we have high bycatch and try to 4 
work with methods that would allow shrimping to continue, yet 5 
possibly during a certain time in a certain area avoid those. 6 
 7 
Dr. Galloway has done at least two projects now looking at that 8 
and this seems like a way of possibly looking at the information 9 
we’ve got and hopefully utilizing it in a wise manner.  If it’s 10 
not there and we can’t do it and it doesn’t look like it’s going 11 
to beneficial, we’ll learn that through scoping and learn that 12 
we can’t use it, but I don’t see the point in taking it out now. 13 
 14 
MR. HORN:  This particular issue, the time and area closures, we 15 

argued on the other side of the coin for all of our other 16 
fisheries about having these closures and openings and how it 17 
depresses the price and the production is all happening at one 18 
time, everybody goes at one time. 19 
 20 
Now that it’s on the other foot, we’ve got to have them to 21 
reduce effort, but if the numbers that Mr. Perret just gave us -22 
- Dr. Crabtree, you heard them and they’re you all’s numbers and 23 
you said if effort may be down, may be down, in the shrimp 24 
industry and it’s beyond me to know -- Don’t say it may be down.  25 
If it’s down, it’s down. 26 
 27 
Then to argue about these closures for the shrimp industry 28 
because it looks good on paper and it makes things work in a 29 
document, but yet we’ve argued for IFQs of how we’ve got to stop 30 
these many openings and derbies, as we call them. 31 
 32 
It’s a derby in the shrimp fishery, too.  It happens every time 33 
they have an opening, but we’re going to create more of them and 34 
it’s bad enough when Louisiana opens and Mississippi opens and 35 
Alabama opens in their state waters and then we’re going to have 36 
federal closures and they’re going to open. 37 
 38 
We’ve got the Texas closure now.  Shrimp prices fall when that 39 
season opens up and we’re going to create more.  We’re doing 40 
everything we can to put this industry out of business and I 41 
just don’t understand the strong arguments that you have to have 42 
these closures. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any further discussion?  Hearing no 45 

further discussion, then we’re ready to vote on the committee 46 
motion.  All those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all 47 
those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 48 
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MR. MINTON:  Following additional discussion, the committee 1 
recommends and I so move to approve the IPT recommendations for 2 
a Scoping Document for Amendment 15 to the shrimp FMP.   3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Given the 5 

changes we’ve made, could you help clarify what is left there, 6 
Mr. Minton, if you could, just for everyone?  I think it’s in 7 
the document, but if you would for the record. Can you do that? 8 
 9 
MR. MINTON:  I don’t have my document open.  Rick, do you have 10 

your document?  In the back then, what we will have in the 11 
amendment, under Shrimp 15, would be bycatch reduction in the 12 
shrimp fishery, bycatch quotas in the shrimp fishery, monitor 13 
bycatch quota, latent permits in the shrimp fishery, shrimp 14 
effort reductions, IFQ fractional licenses, enforcement actions, 15 
limit shrimp permit transferability, and limit trawling gear. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any discussion regarding the 18 
committee motion?  Hearing no discussion, all those in favor of 19 
the committee motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 20 
motion passes. 21 

 22 
MR. MINTON:  The committee also discussed both short-term and 23 

long-term goals with regard to rebuilding to a specified SPR 24 
level.  It was noted that short-term effects of various TAC 25 
choices on SPR were already included in the scoping document.  26 
Following discussion, the committee recommends and I so move 27 
that the Scoping Document for Joint Reef Fish Amendment 28 
27/Shrimp Amendment 14 articulate a SPR goal between 20 percent 29 
and 35 percent for red snapper. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 32 
further discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 33 
further discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion 34 
say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 35 

 36 
MR. MINTON:  By consensus, the committee also approved giving 37 
the IPT editorial license to clean-up discussion in the scoping 38 
documents prior to making them available to the public for the 39 
scoping meetings.  40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion for kind of an editorial 42 

license on cleanup, since we’re going out fairly quickly on 43 
this, and we had a few items that were specifically addressed by 44 
Mr. Hendrix, at least one item in the committee.  Is there any 45 
objection or discussion about the motion? 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. HORN:  Probably both.  Again, I know I’m out in left field 1 

most of the time, but everything we do the IPT wants to do it 2 
their way.  Why don’t we just give it to them and then let’s 3 
approve or disapprove what they do. 4 
 5 
I know they’re an important group and they have a lot of input, 6 
but so do we and in order for us to continue to give them the 7 
editorial license, if you will, to change or modify anything 8 
that this council does, we need to responsible, right or wrong, 9 
for what we do and I just don’t like the idea of giving the IPT 10 
the opportunity to change whatever it is. 11 
 12 
I’m foolish enough to get something through that’s ridiculous, 13 
then I need to be the one to take the heat for it and not be 14 
able to blame someone back and forth and I think this kind of 15 
muddies up the water and takes a little bit of heat off of us 16 
when I think we need to take the bitter with the sweet, the way 17 
I look at it.  I oppose the IPT editorializing what we do. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ll consider that discussion. 20 

 21 
MR. MINTON:  Phil, I look at it as just cleaning up discussion 22 

and not changing discussion and making the points there and it 23 
just makes it an easier document for the public to read and 24 
certainly if there’s any change in intent, then I would oppose 25 
it myself. 26 
 27 
MR. ADAMS:  I’m along the same lines with Phil.  I’m 28 

uncomfortable with the wording of the motion, because it’s too 29 
vague.  I think the instructions to the IPT is to formulate 30 
documents, in this case the scoping documents, specifically 31 
along the lines of council motions, discussion, and instructions 32 
without any changes or license to make any changes. 33 
 34 
I’m uncomfortable with the way this is written.  I don’t think 35 
we need to tell them or make a motion to do anything except 36 
proceed with scoping documents along the lines of our 37 
instructions. 38 
 39 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I feel sort of the same way as Philip and 40 

Degraaf.  I thought the IPT team was going to take our documents 41 
and look at them and tell us if something needed to be changed 42 
as far as in the discussion to make sure that we crossed our Ts 43 
and dotted our Is. 44 
 45 
They’re doing more than that.  Now they are taking things out of 46 
the document and saying you shouldn’t go to scoping with this 47 
and we want you to do this at a later time.  In my mind, they 48 
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are actually coming before the council and they’re doing our 1 
work and what we’re supposed to be doing. 2 
 3 
They’re telling us what we should and shouldn’t do and they are 4 
just an advisory panel to me, as far as I’m concerned.  It seems 5 
like the council members are no longer running the council.  In 6 
my mind, the IPT team is running the council. 7 
 8 
MR. MINTON:  Kay, to that point, everything that was proposed, 9 

changes from the last council meeting and the IPT review, we 10 
went through it in committee and just went through it at full 11 
council, everything that they proposed. 12 
 13 
All this does here is to allow the discussion of what we have 14 
been doing to go through and clean it up where somebody can read 15 
it.  There are not going to be any more changes that they’re 16 
making and if there are, then I would assume staff and everybody 17 
is going to bring them back to us. 18 
 19 
MS. WILLIAMS:  They did, Mr. Chairman, they did.  They moved 20 

things out of what we did last time and put them in another 21 
document. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I agree with Mr. Minton that they suggested 24 

those changes and then we dealt with them in committee. 25 
 26 
MR. SIMPSON:  Mr. Chairman, I have absolutely no problem with 27 

this motion.  I think this is the right thing to do.  Anybody 28 
who has ever tried to deal with a large group effort to try to 29 
draft something realizes that you have to have something like 30 
this.  If the IPT does not come back and detail and itemize what 31 
changes they recommend and then get subsequent approval, then 32 
there’s a problem, but I think all that’s been done in the past 33 
and I think you’re straining at a gnat here. 34 
 35 
MR. HORN:  I’ll make a substitute motion that we give council 36 
staff editorial license to clean up discussion in the scoping 37 
documents prior to making them available to the public for the 38 
scoping meetings. 39 
 40 
DR. SHIPP:  Second. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been seconded by Dr. Shipp.   43 

 44 
MR. HORN:  We had mentioned earlier about trying to give staff 45 

less work to do and we’re giving the IPT more work to do.  Work 46 
is work and I get paid the same no matter what I do, but I think 47 
these are council issues. 48 
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The IPT has looked at things already and they gave us their 1 
recommendations and the committee voted up and down what they 2 
thought they should do and the council done it and taking it 3 
back to them again, I just think this is our part and let’s do 4 
it with our staff and that’s the way I think it should be. 5 
 6 
Again, these people I don’t think are getting paid and for them 7 
to be putting more effort into their personal time, which I 8 
assume that’s what it is, of trying to editorialize and redo 9 
things, I just think we need to do it ourselves. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I have a point of clarification.  First of 12 

all, there’s a very subtle difference in the previous motion, 13 
because members of our staff are on the IPT team and they 14 
ultimately bring the documents back to us.  I understand the 15 
point, but it is very subtle. 16 
 17 
The other thing, a point of clarification, Mr. Horn, is that the 18 
IPT team consists of NMFS regional staff and general counsel, as 19 
well as our own staffs and I don’t think there’s any other 20 
membership beyond those, but it’s all people who are working 21 
within a staff capacity in one of the organizations here. 22 
 23 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just want to point out that we prepare these 24 

documents now and it’s a joint process that’s done by these 25 
teams, which consist of council staff and regional office staff.  26 
It works better than the way we used to do things. 27 
 28 
We’ve come a long way and we’re getting a lot of things done.  29 
Our documents are a lot better than they were in the past.  I 30 
think the council staff likes the process and my staff does.  I 31 
have people on my staff whose main thing they do with their time 32 
and are paid to do is to help prepare these environmental impact 33 
statements. 34 
 35 
Remember, these are joint documents.  They’re council plan 36 
amendments, but they’re also environmental impact statements.  37 
The council is the lead on the plan amendments, but National 38 
Marine Fisheries Service is the lead on the environmental impact 39 
statements and so it’s a team process. 40 
 41 
These IPTs are not making decisions for you.  They came in and 42 
made recommendations to you, which you then choose to accept or 43 
not to accept.  I think we ought to go with the original motion 44 
and I just -- We’re doing things better now.  We’re getting a 45 
lot of things done and let’s keep moving forward on this. 46 
 47 
 48 
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MR. ADAMS:  I think regardless of which one of these motions 1 

fails or passes, the comment that the IPT and members of the IPT 2 
should take home is that the council is not happy with some of 3 
the editorial changes that have been suggested that are contrary 4 
to our motions and putting our documents now going to scoping in 5 
the hands of staff, I assume we can fire staff if it’s different 6 
than what we’ve made motions to or what our intent is. 7 
 8 
DR. SHIPP:  I seconded the motion for purposes of discussion and 9 

I really think we’re making a much larger issue of this than it 10 
deserves.  I think some people had some concerns and I think 11 
either motion is really fine, but I call the question. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The question has been called.  We must vote 14 

to call the question first.  All those in favor of calling the 15 
question say aye; all those opposed like sign.  Okay.  We’re 16 
moving to the motion and it’s the substitute motion to give 17 
council staff editorial license to clean up discussion in the 18 
scoping documents prior to making them available to the public 19 
for the scoping meetings.  All those in favor of the substitute 20 
motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The substitute 21 
motion fails. 22 
 23 

That takes us back to the original motion.  We’ve had a lot of 24 
discussion around both of those motions, since they were so 25 
similar.  Hearing no further discussion, I will go on to the 26 
motion.  All those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 27 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 28 
 29 
MR. MINTON:  Considering what happened in Reef Fish, I’m afraid 30 

to say this, I think, but I believe that concludes the report. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, do you have something under 33 

this item of business? 34 
 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I would like to have some discussion and 36 

make a recommendation, which after some discussion, I would call 37 
it a motion.  I believe we need to pull together an ad hoc 38 
shrimp effort advisory panel to help develop these estimates of 39 
what the appropriate levels of effort would be and what, as the 40 
shrimp fishery recovers and effort starts coming back up, where 41 
should we let it get to. 42 
 43 
My vision on this is one that I don’t think it should just be a 44 
Science Center group that gets together on this and I would like 45 
to see people like Dr. Galloway brought into this and Wade 46 
Griffin and I’m open to any other suggestions on it, although I 47 
think this ought to be a group that we keep relatively small. 48 
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I think it should be scientists and I think it should consist of 1 
people who have experience working with the shrimp effort 2 
datasets and I would like to see us try and get this done and 3 
convened as quickly as possible, but we’re going to need some 4 
estimates of what this effort ought to be and I think it’s 5 
critical that we get some buy-in from the shrimp industry when 6 
we do this and so I feel like they need to have someone like Dr. 7 
Galloway who is familiar with the fishery on it. 8 
 9 
I would ask Monica to give us some advice, because I know we 10 
don’t have on the agenda establishing an advisory panel at this 11 
time and what our options might be in terms of going down this 12 
path if the council decided to do so. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Monica, could you help us out there a little 15 

bit? 16 
 17 
MS. SMIT-BRUNELLO:  Sure.  Roy is right that it’s not on the 18 

agenda and I’ve been looking through this and thinking about 19 
this and talking with Mike McLemore and since it’s not on the 20 
agenda and since you all normally notice your AP selection and 21 
all that on the agenda, you couldn’t do it at this meeting. 22 
 23 
There are a couple of options.  You could either notice it and 24 
put members, if you want to establish this sort of thing as an 25 
AP, and do it at the next meeting or you could have a telephonic 26 
meeting to set this up if you’re wanting to not wait until March 27 
and get this going further. 28 
 29 
That’s really my best advice to you.  There’s a couple of other 30 
ways to do it, in that you could contract with certain people 31 
and then that wouldn’t violate the Federal Advisory Committee 32 
Act and that’s really what I’m thinking about when you have non-33 
federal people on the AP and I understand the need to have those 34 
individuals on. 35 
 36 
I believe the best thing for you to do is either do it at the 37 
March meeting or notice it telephonically and take care of it 38 
before the March meeting. 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  I guess, Wayne, maybe you could advise us, but my 41 

preference would be to schedule a telephonic council meeting, I 42 
guess, with listening stations and notice it and come back in 43 
and as soon as we could get it done form this ad hoc advisory 44 
panel and appoint folks to it so that they could get to work on 45 
this as soon as possible.  Would that be a difficult thing to 46 
arrange, Wayne? 47 
 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  No, not to arrange and it would be 1 

much faster than scheduling a meeting. 2 
 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  Is there some way we could invite -- I know we 4 

have representatives of the Southern Shrimp Alliance and the 5 
Texas Shrimpers Association here and so they’ll be aware this is 6 
going on, but we could try to advise these folks that if they 7 
wanted to send us some suggestions or recommendations that they 8 
would do so. 9 
 10 
I would like to make a motion that we notice a telephonic 11 
council meeting for the purpose of establishing an ad hoc shrimp 12 
effort advisory panel.  Their charge will be to provide the 13 
council with alternatives for determining what the appropriate 14 
levels of effort in the shrimp industry ought to be. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s see if we have a second for the 17 

motion. 18 
 19 
MR. HENDRIX:  Second. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a second for the motion from Mr. 22 

Hendrix.  Is it close to correct, Roy? 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  To provide the council with alternatives for 25 

determining the appropriate level of effort in the shrimp 26 
fishery.  What I’m getting at is, one, what would be the minimum 27 
level of effort that’s necessary to catch the available shrimp 28 
in the EEZ and two, what level of effort in the EEZ would derive 29 
the maximum economic benefits to the shrimp fishery and that’s 30 
kind of where I’m going with this. 31 
 32 
If we’re going to have a cap, we’re going to have to have some 33 
kind of number.  If we’re going to develop a days at sea 34 
program, they’re going to have to have some kind of a number 35 
that we don’t want to go over. 36 
 37 
MS. WILLIAMS:  This is just a question to Dr. Crabtree.  Usually 38 

when we set up ad hoc APs, we normally notice the public that 39 
we’re going to do it and we allow them to apply and then the 40 
council comes back and chooses those members.  That’s how in the 41 
past we’ve always picked our ad hoc APs and I know you probably 42 
want me to repeat this. 43 
 44 
We normally notice that we’re going to set up a panel, an ad hoc 45 
AP panel or an AP panel, and then we solicit for the names and 46 
they come back before the full council and then we pick the 47 
members and then they have their meeting. 48 
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Couldn’t the council also, instead of calling it an AP, call it 1 
a working group and invite the chair of the Shrimp AP, the chair 2 
of the Shrimp Committee, and then whatever technical people they 3 
feel that they’re going to need, and call it a working group and 4 
do it that way, because it seems like that would be quicker than 5 
going through the normal steps of setting up an AP. 6 
 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think we can call it whatever we want and if 8 

you’re more comfortable with calling it a working group, I don’t 9 
have any problem with that and I don’t have any problem with 10 
having the chairman of the Shrimp Committee there and whoever 11 
else. 12 
 13 
The FACA exemption that the Act provides I think is that we can 14 
have advisory panels and so technically it’s an advisory panel, 15 
but if we want to call it a working group -- That was initially 16 
how I thought of it, was a working group, and I would rely on 17 
Wayne as to what we need to go through in order to set this up, 18 
because I don’t want to do anything that circumvents our SOPPs 19 
or anything. 20 
 21 
I would think if we do the notice for the telephonic council 22 
meeting that would be -- We would then be notifying the public 23 
that we’re going to do this.  It would be on a more rapid time 24 
frame, I think, than we’ve done it before, but that would give 25 
them then an opportunity to provide us with suggestions and so I 26 
think we have to work out exactly how to do it. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Cathy brought to my attention that this will 29 

be fairly costly to the council, as she understands it, given 30 
both the setting up of the telephonic conference call and other 31 
costs that are incurred when we have a council meeting.  I guess 32 
I would ask whether there might be another way that we can think 33 
of, though we do have a motion on the board. 34 
 35 
MR. MINTON:  Roy, a couple of things.  You’re wanting full 36 

council to do this, right?  That’s the way I read the motion. 37 
 38 
DR. CRABTREE:  If we can do it another way, I’m willing to 39 

listen.  I’m not sure -- 40 
 41 
MR. MINTON:  In conference calls of that nature, that many 42 

people on the conference call gets kind of cumbersome at some 43 
point and I just wonder is there a -- Do you feel that there’s a 44 
pressing urgency between now and the next meeting to have this 45 
thing or could we put it out and possibly get something ready 46 
for the next council meeting instead of trying to push this  47 
 48 
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through under that format?  We might could get it together and 1 
notice it and have everything done at one time. 2 
 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  It may be.  I think this is not a simple 4 

undertaking and it will take a lot of analysis to get it done.  5 
My thought was just the quicker we can get these folks together 6 
and get working on it.  Wayne is much more familiar with how we 7 
go through the process of setting up APs. 8 
 9 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I was just wondering if at this 10 

meeting the council could designate the Shrimp Management 11 
Committee or some other smaller unit of the council to take that 12 
action on behalf of the council. 13 
 14 
MS. SMIT-BRUNELLO:  The problem is that this isn’t on the agenda 15 

at this council meeting for council action and that’s where this 16 
problem comes up, is that it has to be properly noticed as 17 
council action. 18 
 19 
MR. ADAMS:  What we’re trying to do is come up with a mechanism 20 

to set up this AP and I agree that the quicker we can do it, the 21 
better, but I would ask Roy and the seconder of the motion that 22 
we take out what the charge of these people is going to be, 23 
because I don’t think we’ve thought that out well enough in 24 
connection with the scoping document. 25 
 26 
After the remarks we got out of the hearing, there’s a lot of 27 
other things that I would like the AP to look at too besides 28 
just this.  I agree we need to set up the panel, but I would 29 
like to take what their specific charge is off of this motion at 30 
this time. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s leave the motion as it is, unless the 33 

motion maker and the seconder are willing to do that at this 34 
point. 35 
 36 
MS. MORRIS:  I was wondering how similar the working group that 37 

we envision for this project is to the Shrimp Special SSC and if 38 
we could just use the existing Shrimp SSC and invite some other 39 
people to participate instead of having to set up a new working 40 
group. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Rick, do you have the special SSC members? 43 

 44 
DR. LEARD:  No, but I know, of course, Jim Nance is on there, 45 

Leslie Hartman from Alabama is on there, on the special SSC.  46 
Wade Griffin and Marty Bourgeois and that’s about it.  There’s 47 
usually only about four or five.   48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  There’s Karen Metter and Mike Brainard in 1 

addition to that.  2 
 3 
DR. LEARD:  Since you asked me, I was just talking to Jim Nance 4 

and I think we had an effort workshop or an effort working group 5 
back around the early 1990s and Jim and I were talking about it 6 
and I’ve got the reports from those things, but I would just 7 
have to look them up and see who was on those. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think Dr. Crabtree always had the ability 10 

to do this on his own with his staff and members of outside 11 
units through contracts or through invitation, but I think he’s 12 
just asking whether we want to be a part of that, more like an 13 
advisory panel to the council instead of an advisory panel to 14 
the Southeast Center. 15 
 16 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Julie’s solution seems like a reasonable one too, 17 

but I had an idea of just taking maybe three to five council 18 
members and putting them on a telephone conference and I was 19 
thinking you, Dr. Crabtree, Corky, maybe Walter, or maybe Bob 20 
Shipp, to select this group of three, four, five persons for the 21 
ad hoc AP.   22 
 23 
I don’t think it requires the full council and I’m glad to know 24 
it’s expensive, because I just don’t think the full council 25 
needs to do it.  I think I would trust you three to five people 26 
to confidently pick the group, as long as we know what they want 27 
to do.  I think there’s just going to be a handful of people 28 
that are obviously qualified to do it. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m hearing a lot of people in favor of 31 

this.  Let’s take a five to seven-minute break and let us figure 32 
the best way to do this and come back to the table. 33 
 34 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s call the meeting back to order.  Thank 37 

you, everyone, for a little patience in regards to this and us 38 
trying to figure out the best way that we could facilitate the 39 
meeting of these individuals, or possible meeting of these 40 
individuals.  With that, we still have a motion on the board. 41 
 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think I need to modify the motion and I need 43 

you and Wayne to help me with it.  I think the most appropriate 44 
way to do this now would be to have the SSC Selection Committee 45 
work with staff to solicit applications so that we can then come 46 
back in at the March meeting and establish this ad hoc shrimp 47 
effort AP to provide the council with alternatives for 48 
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determining the appropriate level of effort in the Shrimp 1 
Committee.  Is that procedurally what we need to do, Wayne? 2 
 3 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That seems to me -- You could, if 4 

you wanted to, change it, since it would be a scientific group, 5 
and rather than using AP, you could say ad hoc shrimp effort 6 
working group or something to that effect. 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  Ad hoc shrimp effort working group. 9 

 10 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  There’s no difference really. 11 

 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  The motion then should be to have the SSC 13 
Selection Committee solicit applications for the purpose of 14 
establishing an ad hoc shrimp effort working group. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That would be a substitute motion to the 17 

previous motion on the board. 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  Is it or am I just amending my motion? 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If your seconder were here, and he’s not, I 22 

would allow you to do that, but he’s not here at the moment. 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  Then the rest of the motion would remain the same 25 

as the previous one.  Wayne, just so I understand, in the 26 
interim you would go ahead and publish a notice that we’re 27 
soliciting applications for this working group and then the SSC 28 
Selection Committee would have a telephone call or something and 29 
go through those and then report back to us at the March 30 
meeting?  Is that correct? 31 
 32 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  They could either be convened at 33 

the beginning of the March meeting and select their 34 
recommendations and then it then would be ratified by the 35 
council in closed session or you could, if you chose, convene 36 
them earlier by telephone conference call. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It is a closed session and so we could 39 

convene them by telephone conference call previous. 40 
 41 
MS. SMIT-BRUNELLO:  Wayne, that follows what the council’s SOPPs 42 

sets up for these kind of selections, right? 43 
 44 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That’s correct. 45 

 46 
MR. MINTON:  Roy, why SSC instead of AP? 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  We’re calling it a working group and not an SSC. 1 

 2 
MR. MINTON:  It started off as an AP. 3 

 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  Technically it’s an advisory panel, but people 5 

seem to like calling it a working group, but it is technically 6 
an advisory panel.  It’s a panel, in my view, of predominantly 7 
scientists, if not entirely scientists. 8 
 9 
MR. MINTON:  Where does the industry buy-in come in? 10 

 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’re going to have some input from them as to 12 

scientists they think ought to be on it and I think having, for 13 
example, Dr. Galloway on board with it and, of course, this 14 
meeting of it would be a public meeting.  It’s up to you guys.  15 
Ultimately, the council will decide who is going to be on it, 16 
not me.  That just was my vision, that it would be scientists.  17 
If you have a different view, I would be happy to hear it. 18 
 19 
MR. MINTON:  No, it just seemed like from the previous 20 

discussion where you had talked about having industry advice and 21 
all that, I felt it was more of an advisory panel than a 22 
scientific group, but it doesn’t really -- Whatever you think. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a second from Mr. Hendrix for this 25 

new substitute motion. 26 
 27 
MR. PERRET:  I want to support this motion and just read another 28 

motion that was passed unanimously last week by the Shrimp 29 
Advisory Panel and that was: The Shrimp Advisory Panel voted 30 
unanimously to recommend to the council that actions need to be 31 
implemented to reduce release mortality on the directed 32 
commercial and recreational fishery for red snapper. 33 
 34 
With that in mind, and Dr. Crabtree’s making this motion in 35 
support of an ad hoc panel to come up with alternatives for what 36 
is optimum effort in the shrimp fishery, should we not also 37 
consider looking at optimum effort in the directed snapper 38 
fishery, Dr. Crabtree, the same type panel to give the same type 39 
of information? 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  If the council wanted to set up another panel to 42 

look at that kind of thing, you certainly could do that.  You do 43 
have an IFQ program that we’re working on, which should address 44 
many of those issues in the commercial sector, but it’s up to 45 
the council if you see a need for that. 46 
 47 
 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  I have just a question in listening to the 1 

discussion.  I don’t have a problem with the motion, but I 2 
thought I heard you say that the SSC Selection Committee by 3 
conference call would choose the names, submit those names to 4 
the council at the March meeting, and I don’t understand why 5 
they need to go to the expense of having the conference call 6 
when they can take thirty minutes to an hour at the next council 7 
meeting and do it there and do it the way we’ve always done it. 8 
 9 
If it’s got to come back to the council anyway, there’s no need 10 
for a conference call.  It’s just going to take thirty minutes 11 
to an hour for them to do it at the next council meeting and I 12 
think Wayne is shaking his head yes. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I believe Wayne does agree with that, but we 15 

don’t also know what our other committees look like for the next 16 
council meeting yet at this time and so we will make that 17 
decision between now and then, depending on the schedule of 18 
committees.   19 
 20 
We have had one conference call that worked fairly well for 21 
selecting members, though there were some members who weren’t in 22 
favor of trying to do it that way, and I certainly take that 23 
into advisement as well.  Is there any other discussion points 24 
regarding the motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the 25 
motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes.   26 

 27 
Mr. Minton, your report already concluded and this was the 28 
business Dr. Crabtree had.  Is there anyone else that has any 29 
business under this committee in this section of our business?  30 
With that, we’re going to move on, but I have been remiss this 31 
morning, as we did yesterday, in recognizing previous council 32 
members.   33 
 34 
Mr. Ralph Rayburn is the in the audience as a previous council 35 
member and we certainly welcome Ralph joining us here, as he 36 
does when we’re typically in Texas.  I think we may have even 37 
missed -- Julius Collins was there yesterday and I’m not certain 38 
we ever recognized Julius throughout the day?  You did?  I may 39 
have missed that. 40 
 41 
With that, we’ll go on to -- We’re down into our report section.  42 
Mr. Adams, would you like to give us the South Atlantic Fishery 43 
Management Council Report, please? 44 
 45 
MR. ADAMS:  You got an earlier handout from the staff, which is 46 

a press release from the South Atlantic Council that summarizes 47 
their last meeting better than I could.  When I showed up in 48 
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North Carolina for their meeting, they told me that they were 1 
going to finalize this Snapper Grouper Amendment 13C and 2 
described it as the most contentious document that their council 3 
had ever attempted to tackle and that I was in for a real 4 
knockdown, drag-out fight. 5 
 6 
When the council finally met and passed this, it was the most 7 
gentile behavior I’ve ever observed.  It was shockingly polite, 8 
but they did set TAC amounts on snowy grouper, black sea bass, 9 
vermilion snapper, golden tilefish, and red porgy for your 10 
editorial information. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions of Mr. Adams? 13 

 14 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I don’t know if it’s as much for Mr. Adams as for 15 

you perhaps, Mr. Chairman.  Are they no longer sending anyone to 16 
our meetings?  They haven’t had anybody here the last two times.  17 
Have they decided not to reciprocate anymore? 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ve received the same notice I believe you 20 

have, which is just saying they’re not going to be here.  Wayne, 21 
could you share with us or Dr. Crabtree perhaps? 22 
 23 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I understand that not this meeting, 24 

but the meeting before that, they did take in consideration the 25 
cost and made the decision not to send anybody. 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  Like everyone, they’ve got budget difficulties 28 

and until they know exactly what they have next year, I think 29 
they’re scrimping as much as they can. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Daughdrill is our next participant at 32 

their meeting and certainly we’re not going to skimp on sending 33 
him over there, but obviously that may be an issue we consider 34 
as well somewhere down the road.  Any other questions?  With 35 
that, we’ll move on to the Enforcement Reports.  Who do we have 36 
up there? 37 
 38 
MR. HAL ROBBINS:  I can make a report.  I’m here to tell you 39 

we’re not going to make a report, Mr. Chairman.  It’s in between 40 
our reporting cycles.  The next meeting we’ll give you a report 41 
and if there are any questions, I would be happy to answer them. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any questions for Hal?  Next is 44 

Coast Guard.  Nothing to report there as well.  Dave McKinney, 45 
do you have anything?  Okay.  It looks like we’re through with 46 
Enforcement Reports then.  Next we’ll move on to Adoption of our 47 
LEAP Operation Plan, Ms. Walker. 48 
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MS. WALKER:  I would ask for Dr. Leard to handle that, since I 1 

was unable to attend the meeting. 2 
 3 
DR. LEARD:  I think it’s Tab G, Mr. Chairman.  We had a brief 4 

conference call meeting and I think Bill Robinson was supposed 5 
to be here.  Bill is here?  Okay.  Anyway, the Law Enforcement 6 
Committee just in that brief conference call they reviewed the 7 
2006 operations plan and that’s attached there to your document.  8 
I think a lot of it is continuing tasks from the strategic plan, 9 
which runs through 2006 to 2010, I believe. 10 
 11 
I think one of the newer things that they’re going to do is 12 
they’re going to try to have a representative from one of the 13 
state law enforcement agencies that are on the LEAP to attend 14 
each of our council meetings in addition to our Coast Guard 15 
representatives on the LEAP, as well as generally Dave McKinney 16 
or Hal Robbins and somebody from NMFS Enforcement is also here. 17 
 18 
It’s to try and get as much benefit of the council’s discussions 19 
regarding issues that are coming up and issues that have passed 20 
and where they are and also to provide a resource to the 21 
council, should you need to ask them questions about 22 
enforceability of regulations and Bill can answer any questions 23 
that you may have about the operations plan. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It is my understanding that we need to 26 

approve the operations plan.  Is that not correct, Rick? 27 
 28 
DR. LEARD:  That’s correct. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any questions to Bill or Dave or 31 

any others concerning the operations plan, the LEAP operations 32 
plan? 33 
 34 
MR. PERRET:  I move adoption of the operations plan. 35 
 36 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved and seconded by Ms. Walker 39 

that we adopt the LEAP operations plan.  Do I hear any further 40 
discussion?  Hearing no further discussion, all those in favor 41 
of the motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion 42 
passes. 43 
 44 

With that, I will recognize, since we’ve mentioned him several 45 
times, Mr. Bill Robinson, who is our fisheries -- I get his 46 
title wrong all the time, but he’ll forgive me.  He’s basically 47 
head of fisheries enforcement with our Parks and Wildlife 48 
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Department and Game Wardens.  Thank you for being here, Bill.  1 
Next we have Dr. Crabtree and the Regional Administrator’s 2 
Report. 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll just go over a few things.  As of January 9, 5 

2006, there were 2,343 vessels with active federal Gulf shrimp 6 
permits.  There were 1,569 active coastal pelagic moratorium 7 
charter/headboat permits and 1,510 active reef fish moratorium 8 
charter/headboat permits. 9 
 10 
Amendment 18A, the Notice of Availability and proposed rule are 11 
under development by regional office staff.  Shrimp Amendment 12 
13, the Notice of Availability published I believe in late 13 
November.  The comment period extends until January 23rd and so 14 
the decision on approval or disapproval of Amendment 13 will 15 
have to be made in late February.  The proposed rule is 16 
currently under agency review and has not published yet. 17 
 18 
The grouper regulatory amendment to implement the 6,000-pound 19 
trip limit published on December 29, 2005, and the trip limit 20 
became effective on January 1.   21 
 22 
I believe you’ve gone over the IFQ voting, but the notice of the 23 
referendum schedule was published in the Federal Register on 24 
January 7th and we hope to get the IFQ document, along with a 25 
letter which will tell people how many votes they get and also 26 
give them some, as best we can, notion of what their allocation 27 
would be under the IFQ program, out as soon as possible so that 28 
we can bring the results of the second referendum back to the 29 
council at the March meeting.  That concludes my report, I 30 
believe. 31 
 32 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Roy, did I correctly understand 33 

that for a while OMB was holding the Shrimp Amendment 13 from 34 
going forward in the process? 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, they are reviewing it.  It is under review 37 

at OMB. 38 
 39 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It’s still under that review and 40 

hasn’t been released then. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further questions of Dr. Crabtree? 43 

 44 
MR. PERRET:  Roy, do you know of those 2,343 what number of 45 

those shrimp permitted vessels has had landings? 46 
 47 
 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  All we have is the number of permits that are 1 

active. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further questions?  Next we’ll go into 4 

Directors’ Reports and just to conclude the Texas Director’s 5 
Report, the one thing I was going to remind everyone is the 6 
Harte Institute Summit that Quenton Dokken spoke about earlier. 7 
 8 
A reminder that we don’t know who all will be invited to that.  9 
We will have at least I believe some council representation, as 10 
I’m slated to be on a panel there, but hopefully some others of 11 
you will be in attendance as well.  There is a conflict we 12 
understand with something that Dr. Hogarth is trying to have, 13 
but we’re going to try to rectify that conflict, or at least let 14 
him know that there is a conflict, and hopefully we’ll see many 15 
of you there in March.  With that, we’ll move on to Mr. 16 
Williams. 17 
 18 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I’ll just address the fact that last time we were 19 

-- At least I was and I guess the state directors were asked to 20 
find out about pompano.  If you’ll recall, Dr. Shipp had visited 21 
a retail establishment in Pensacola and saw netting marks on 22 
some pompano there and it has been illegal in most areas of 23 
Florida since 1995 to use a gillnet to harvest pompano or any 24 
other species. 25 
 26 
There is one area down off of Collier County where we allow some 27 
pompano harvest in the federal zone under a special permit from 28 
us, but other than that, it’s illegal.  We asked the Florida law 29 
enforcement, the agency’s law enforcement arm, to survey over 30 
there and see if they could find out if there was any illegal 31 
gillnetting. 32 
 33 
During routine quality control stuff, they looked for netting 34 
marks and so on and didn’t see any.  They surveyed their 35 
officers for any rumors about illegal netting going on and 36 
nothing has turned up. 37 
 38 
I have provided a list of our pompano rules and I think Wayne 39 
has distributed that to everyone.  Basically allowable gear is 40 
hook and line, castnet, and haul seine and all those gears have 41 
to be limited to no more than 500 square feet.  We allow gill 42 
entangling nets in only one area of the state and that’s down in 43 
an area between Cape Romano and Cape Sable and only under a 44 
special permit from the agency and gillnets are relatively 45 
small, 400 yards long, a maximum of 400 yards, and seventy 46 
meshes deep and four-and-a-half-inch mesh size or greater. 47 
 48 
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We have size limits, both minimum and maximum, with one 1 
exception to the maximum size limit of twenty inches to allow a 2 
person to harvest one fish over that.  We have a six pompano 3 
permit bag limit per day and we allow one of those to be over 4 
twenty inches and various restrictions for commercial fishermen, 5 
starting off with no more than 250 fish per day if you don’t 6 
have a special pompano license. 7 
 8 
There was an assessment on pompano by the Florida Marine 9 
Research Institute in 2002 and it concluded that both stocks of 10 
pompano, both the Atlantic stock and the Gulf stock, were 11 
overfished and that overfishing was occurring.  We did 12 
restrictive regulations on bag limits, size limits, and 13 
commercial harvest in 2001 and again in 2004. 14 
 15 
We’re trying to control that overfishing and we have an 16 
assessment scheduled for October of 2006 and so we will reassess 17 
later this year the status of pompano, but we’re unable to 18 
determine if there is any illegal harvesting going on.  I’m not 19 
telling you there isn’t, but it was not apparent that were there 20 
was, nor were there any rumors of it. 21 
 22 
However, in looking through Mr. Minton’s report, which he 23 
provided, it does show that Alabama does allow gillnetting in 24 
the fall of the year, sometime after I think Labor Day it said, 25 
and so it’s very likely -- Pensacola is only one county away 26 
from the Alabama coast and so it’s not unlikely that those 27 
pompano that he saw might have come from Alabama and that 28 
completes my report, Mr. Chairman. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Williams.  Are there any 31 

questions of Mr. Williams?  Next is Mr. Minton. 32 
 33 
MR. MINTON:  I guess I have just a few things.  We have finished 34 

our SMZ report.  We plan to participate in the SMZ Monitoring 35 
Panel Meeting on February 1 and 2nd.  We have been able to open 36 
up some small areas in our oyster fishery to dredging with small 37 
hand dredges and that’s worked extremely well. 38 
 39 
I should be able to get a more complete report to you later on, 40 
but it’s been a real boon after the hurricanes, because these 41 
areas were not ever actually hand tonged, because of sparsity.  42 
Wayne, this is up in Portersville Bay, and there were a couple 43 
reefs there that people worked sporadically, but they were able 44 
to find that and they were making, in a four-hour period, they 45 
were peaking at about 600 to 700 sacks coming out of that little 46 
area. 47 
 48 
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It really helped out a lot of fishermen.  We went from a very 1 
skeptical near riotous group and Wayne is shaking his head, 2 
because he’s seen that too, to two or three boats started and I 3 
think now we’re up to about thirty boats that are working and 4 
it’s done a really good job of getting oysters back into the 5 
community. 6 
 7 
As you recall, after the hurricane we did send off oyster 8 
samples, meats, to the testing labs and they came back for 9 
pesticides and herbicides and so forth, heavy metals, as non-10 
detectable.  Everything looked very good in that point. 11 
 12 
Recently we have received a final draft of a report from Dr. 13 
Semoon Chang at the University of South Alabama regarding the 14 
damages and losses after Katrina.  Dr. Chang was able to come on 15 
board and work very quickly with us, thanks to Dr. Hogarth and 16 
his staff. 17 
 18 
Without going through the details, there’s one thing, and I 19 
think I may have mentioned it earlier, but to reiterate again, 20 
that his report brings out and just in primarily Bayou La Batre 21 
we were, in his review among the different dealers and boat 22 
owners and fishermen, we have about $55 million out in loans to 23 
the different commercial seafood sectors, of which only about $5 24 
million are SBA loans. 25 
 26 
The other loans are private institutional loans and one of the 27 
points he makes in the report is that unless they receive some 28 
type of help in the fairly near future, and his confines were in 29 
the first quarter of this year, that a lot of those loans will 30 
not be able to be repaid and we’re going to see further and 31 
further deterioration within the industry. 32 
 33 
I know this message has been sent forward to Congress and 34 
hopefully this will spur things on.  Just to follow up with Roy 35 
on the pompano regulations, the creel bag possession limits, we 36 
have a twelve-inch total length limit on pompano, commercial and 37 
recreational.  38 
 39 
We do have a gillnet fishery in Alabama, but the fishery is 40 
closed to the taking of pompano from January 1st through Labor 41 
Day each year.  It’s closed to taking with use of gillnets, 42 
entangling nets, seines, or castnets. 43 
 44 
We do have an incidental bycatch of pompano totaling no more 45 
than 5 percent by weight of other fishes taken.  I sent these to 46 
Wayne later, I think the 6th, and so you may not have seen them,  47 
 48 
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but if anybody is interested in the full regulations, we’ll be 1 
glad to forward them on.  That’s all, Mr. Chairman. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions of Mr. Minton? 4 

 5 
MR. HORN:  Vernon, do you have an idea how many shrimp boats are 6 

still out in the marsh at the mouth of Bayou La Batre? 7 
 8 
MR. MINTON:  I can tell you that the aerial surveys and then 9 

talking with fishermen, we started off, depending on who did the 10 
counts, between eighty-five and ninety-five boats that were out 11 
there and I would say 60 percent of them are still there and 12 
we’ve run into, as everyone else has, a myriad of complications 13 
between environmental issues, Coast Guard issues, who’s on 14 
first. 15 
 16 
Those kind of things are just very, very frustrating.  For a 17 
while, Coast Guard was helping, because a lot of the vessels 18 
still had fuel, and part of the, they call it lightening I 19 
believe, transferring the fuels over, we were able to move some 20 
of the vessels, but we’ve got a full ship out there, the 21 
Caribbean-something-or-other, that transports vehicles and so 22 
forth to South America that’s still sitting or at least it was 23 
still sitting there when I left. 24 
 25 
It’s a real problem.  One of the things in terms of impact on 26 
the fishery, we had a lot of vessels in the Bayou prior to the 27 
storm that had been repossessed and how many of those total 28 
vessels were active in the fishery and how many were just tied 29 
up there and got loose, we don’t know, but it is a problem, 30 
Phil. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions? 33 

 34 
MR. THOMASSIE:  The $55 million in loans, that was to all your 35 

commercial fisheries or -- I’m just trying to understand.  You 36 
said you had $55 million in loans out to the commercial 37 
fisheries in the area and that’s all the different types of 38 
fisheries? 39 
 40 
MR. MINTON:  That was all commercial fisheries, I believe.  That 41 

was not just shrimp, but it would include processors and 42 
everything, as he was able to survey it.  The caveats are in the 43 
report, but we tried to do this quickly.  We found out that -- 44 
We had folks in the Bayou two days after the storm trying to -- 45 
We wanted to be quick because we knew the government would want 46 
a thing and that was the wrong thing to do. 47 
 48 
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In hindsight, you’ve got to give people time to collect their 1 
thoughts and kind of get organized and this was I think as soon 2 
as possible, but I still feel like there’s going to be some 3 
areas that we didn’t get to. 4 
 5 
I think, as Corky has said and everybody else, there’s a lot of 6 
folks we haven’t found yet.  We know they’re alive, but just to 7 
try to get in touch with them to talk to them, they don’t have 8 
forwarding addresses and they’ve got new cell phones or whatever 9 
and so there’s a lot of folks that we needed to get in this 10 
report, but the other part of that is getting something to 11 
Washington so that we’ll have a placeholder up there, too. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Hearing none, we’ll go 14 

to Mr. Perret. 15 
 16 
MR. PERRET:  Relative to pompano, Mississippi has no size or bag 17 

limits on either commercial or recreational fishermen at this 18 
time.  Gill and tramble nets and saltwater seines can be no 19 
longer than 1,200 feet in length and must be constructed of an 20 
approved degradable material and with that factor, I think 21 
probably at last count we had about twelve approved permits out 22 
for degradable nets. 23 
 24 
There is a size mesh limit on the gear.  You think of the coast 25 
of Mississippi and when you drive along Highway 90, basically 26 
everything north of Highway 90 is closed to all commercial 27 
activity and no nets can be fished within a half-mile of the 28 
shoreline of the beach and no commercial activity within a mile 29 
of the federal barrier islands off the coast of Mississippi and 30 
we also have that 5 percent allowance of purse seines, as Vernon 31 
mentioned. 32 
 33 
With all the post-storm activities, we’re still collect derelict 34 
crab traps.  It’s kind of tough to send your crew up just to 35 
pick up derelict crab traps when there’s so much stuff out 36 
there, but when we do get complaints in particular areas, a 37 
number of derelict traps, we are picking them up and that has 38 
been ongoing. 39 
 40 
We had seven permanent water quality water monitoring stations 41 
along our coast.  Following the storm, they were all destroyed.  42 
In cooperation with the USGS, we have been able to replace four 43 
of those stations and hopefully we’ll be able to get all seven 44 
back operational before too much longer. 45 
 46 
Our finfish people, because we have a staff with sidescan 47 
capability, have been working with local government, Coast 48 
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Guard, and the ports and harbor people on side scanning our 1 
waterways in Mississippi. 2 
 3 
From what I understand, they’ve been a big help insofar as 4 
finding or pointing out some of the things that were in those 5 
channels following the storm.  We’ve been working with DEQ, EPA, 6 
and we’re collecting fish, shrimp, oysters, and so on and 7 
providing those animals to the agencies for tests for 8 
contamination and to date all samples that have been returned 9 
and analyzed, all levels have been within acceptable levels. 10 
 11 
Preliminary monitoring of finfish following the storm, and is 12 
ongoing and quote: Comparisons of finfish abundance pre-Katrina 13 
and post-Katrina show no variance in numbers and so, again, 14 
that’s preliminary. 15 
 16 
We completed our oyster reef monitoring project.  There were 17 
some hundred people that were involved with this.  They were 18 
paid to go out and they had handheld GPS and they were asked to 19 
plot certain grids.  All of the oyster reefs were girded off and 20 
different fishermen worked different grids. 21 
 22 
They polled and they gave us their evaluation of what was in 23 
their particular grid or in their particular area they worked.  24 
This provides us with information as to just where we will 25 
probably need to do the most culch planting, hopefully in the 26 
spring if we have funds available.  It also provided some 27 
assistance to those fishermen that were able to do this. 28 
 29 
Another thing that came from it, it really helped us to have the 30 
fishermen out there to see the actual condition of those reefs, 31 
because in their coming back in and saying hey, these bunch of 32 
biologists did know a little bit about what they were talking 33 
about and there really is some problems out there. 34 
 35 
Those kind of comments coming from another fisherman to other 36 
fishermen probably carry a lot more weight than the Department 37 
people saying that and that concludes my report, Mr. Chairman. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions for Corky? 40 

 41 
MR. ADAMS:  Sorry, Corky, but this goes back to Roy Williams.  42 

Corky mentioned derelict crab traps in Mississippi and what 43 
percentage of the lobster and stone crab industry is operating 44 
now? 45 
 46 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Lobster, I’m sure less than -- In terms of the 47 

number of traps that are actually deployed, it’s way less than 48 
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half, but honestly, by December they got the majority of them 1 
out of the water anyway.  They were badly impacted by Wilma 2 
though. 3 
 4 
The stone crabbers from Lee County southward, which is where 5 
about two-thirds of the total harvest of stone crab comes, and 6 
that’s Charlotte Harbor southward, they lost probably on average 7 
75 or 80 percent of their traps or something like that, well, 8 
two-thirds to three-quarters of their traps.  Now they found a 9 
lot of them and they’re probably up to half of their total traps 10 
now.  There were big losses though. 11 
 12 
DR. SHIPP:  Degraaf, it’s simply a personal anecdotal, but I was 13 

in Marathon last week and I have never seen as many lobster trap 14 
floats and so they must be coming back, Roy.  They were so thick 15 
you couldn’t go through them with the boat without almost 16 
hitting them every twenty feet, but that’s just one area of 17 
Marathon. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Mr. Perret?  With 20 

that, we’ll turn to Ms. Foote. 21 
 22 
MS. FOOTE:  As far as the pompano regulations, it’s the 23 

anonymous handout that you have for Louisiana.  We like it that 24 
way, kind of under the radar.  We have a three-month permitted 25 
pompano season for harvest by non-monofilament gillnets.   26 
 27 
It’s within the Breton and Chandelier Sounds only, 2,500 feet 28 
from land, in at least seven feet of water.  The nets cannot be 29 
anchored to the bottom and they have to be actively fished.  30 
Somebody has to be with them.  There’s no limits on size or 31 
number and like I said, it’s by permit only. 32 
 33 
Last week we were able to meet with some of the Senate Commerce 34 
Committee staff and Senator Vitter and some of his staff and Roy 35 
Crabtree and Bill Hogarth came down to see some of the damaged 36 
area from Hurricane Katrina and to speak with some of the 37 
fishermen and the fishermen truly appreciated the opportunity to 38 
have their needs heard and have high hopes that some assistance 39 
will be coming or should I say desperate hopes, I’m not sure. 40 
 41 
There were tears at the table.  It was good to be able to get 42 
together, but a sad occasion and speaking of sad occasions, we 43 
lost last week -- John Thompson passed away.  He was a frequent 44 
testifier at council meetings and I have to put him down as a 45 
Katrina victim because he had been wiped out and moved to a 46 
houseboat in Venice and he was poisoned by carbon monoxide  47 
 48 



  94 

poisoning on his boat.  I know we’ll miss his colorful input to 1 
the council. 2 
 3 
Oyster harvest, we opened some areas that we knew we had some 4 
oysters left and we’ve been monitoring it closely to see how 5 
soon we should shut it down, but it’s still going on.  Boats 6 
have been averaging sixty sacks a day in the far southeast 7 
Louisiana.  In the area closer to Corky, there’s no harvest 8 
going on. 9 
 10 
We have a challenge in front of us of the 166 platforms that 11 
went down in the storm.  Oil and gas is knocking at our door to 12 
make them all into artificial reefs or not all of them, but a 13 
large number of them. 14 
 15 
We have an artificial reef plan focused on certain planning 16 
areas that we came up with that plan fifteen years ago to handle 17 
the user group conflicts and we’re trying to stick to that as 18 
much as we can and so it’s something we’re going to have to meet 19 
here.  Our license sales are down.  Our license cycle has just 20 
begun, but the early numbers do show us dropping drastically.  21 
Thank you. 22 
 23 
MR. MINTON:  Karen, do they need to get our phone number in 24 

Alabama for those rigs?  I will be glad to work with you and 25 
help you out, if it would be appropriate, on that. 26 
 27 
MR. PERRET:  Vernon, they come through Mississippi first. 28 

 29 
MR. MINTON:  Do you have a phone yet? 30 

 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That hurt Mr. Perret, Mr. Minton.  You 32 

shouldn’t say things like that.  I missed the pompano issue and 33 
so just to further reiterate for Dr. Shipp, we have no bag or 34 
size limits in the recreational or commercial fishery and, of 35 
course, gillnets are prohibited in state waters. 36 
 37 
We do basically have a trotline fishery and a gig fishery for 38 
finfish with a limited entry plan in place and there are further 39 
gear restrictions associated with those two fisheries, but I can 40 
share those with you in detail if you would like them at a later 41 
time or send you the documents.  With that, we’ll move on to Mr. 42 
Simpson. 43 
 44 
MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I have four items.  45 

Number one, by the good offices and the able leadership of Ralph 46 
Rayburn, he’s been trying to submit and recommend the naming of 47 
the new NOAA research vessel the Charles H. Lyles and I wish him 48 



  95 

well with that.  I think I’ve sent that to the council and that 1 
would be a great tribute for someone who was I think a great 2 
man. 3 
 4 
The next meeting of the commission will be in the great state of 5 
Texas March 13th through 17th.  I think we finally secured as of 6 
this week the Holiday Inn at the Market Center, which is just a 7 
little ways off the River Walk. 8 
 9 
Just as Karen met the group, the commission participated in that 10 
same Senate Commerce and Senator Vitter’s staff’s meeting over 11 
in Mississippi and again, everyone is still hopeful that 12 
something for marine fish might be done yet. 13 
 14 
On a personal note, I’ve been a little low key at this meeting, 15 
my youngest and last daughter was married Saturday and so at 16 
about two o’clock in the morning cleaning up the church and 17 
reception hall and we left that same day, Sunday, to come over 18 
here and so everything is good and life is grand. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do we have any questions for Larry?  Hearing 21 

none, we’ll go to Columbus and he too married someone when I 22 
talked with him on the phone not too long ago and so you and 23 
Larry have something in common, Columbus. 24 
 25 
MR. BROWN:  Yes, my son got married in Texas about two-and-a-26 

half weeks ago. 27 
 28 
MR. SIMPSON:  They tell me that I will have money again 29 

eventually. 30 
 31 
MR. BROWN:  I’m just worried about the next one, my daughter.  I 32 

don’t think I’ve saved enough for that one.  We were able to put 33 
the council on a list server for receiving all of the Fish and 34 
Wildlife Service’s press releases and I hope that’s going well 35 
and if there are any problems, let us know. 36 
 37 
I got an email from Scott Robinson, who is the new SARP 38 
coordinator, and he indicated that EPA has just published a 39 
draft watershed restoration plan handbook.  It was released last 40 
Friday and it’s devised to take the user through each step of 41 
the watershed planning process and it’s supposed to complement a 42 
number of other documents that have been out there for some 43 
time, but I think that might be an interesting document for 44 
those who are interested in watershed planning and ecosystem 45 
management to watch. 46 
 47 
 48 
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My understanding is that it’s a draft document and the comments 1 
are going to be received up until June 30, 2006.  The Fish and 2 
Wildlife Service has awarded its 2006 National Coastal Wetlands 3 
Conservation Grant Awards, a total of $15 million this year, to 4 
twelve states and Alabama and Texas are among the twelve to 5 
receive those grants this year. 6 
 7 
Also, the Service has just started accepted or seeking proposals 8 
for the Endangered Species Conservation Fund where grants for 9 
acquiring land or planning for endangered species conservation 10 
projects can be done. 11 
 12 
There’s a total of $70 million nationwide available in that pot 13 
and so there might be some good opportunities from all of the 14 
states here to compete for those funds. 15 
 16 
Last, since our last meeting, the Georgia Aquarium opened on 17 
November 23rd in Atlanta and they’ve already had over 400,000 18 
visitors.  I understand they’ve sold so many annual passes that 19 
they’re going to have to cut it off on the 15th of January and 20 
that ends my report. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any questions of Columbus?  With 23 

that, we will move on to Other Business then.  I believe the 24 
first item under Other Business was under Tab K-1 and I believe 25 
Mr. Swingle is going to discuss that item with us. 26 
 27 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It would probably be better if 28 

Steve Atran relays that, since he’s been working with that 29 
Ecosystem SSC and is more familiar with the detail. 30 
 31 
MR. ATRAN:  The Ecosystem SSC has made a couple of requests in 32 

the past to be allowed to convene a workshop to examine the use 33 
of ecosystem models as applied to fishery management 34 
applications. 35 
 36 
The last time we brought that request to the council, the 37 
council wanted to get some more details on exactly what they 38 
wanted to do, who they wanted to involve in the meeting, and 39 
that sort of thing. 40 
 41 
I relayed that request to the Ecosystem SSC and they put 42 
together a much more detailed and much more specific proposal 43 
than they had in the past.  What they want to do, their primary 44 
objective is to determine whether or not we are already capable 45 
of making useful policy recommendations to the council, using 46 
the existing modeling capability.   47 
 48 
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They have a series of four sub-objectives to determine what 1 
models can now be used to predict the impact of specific policy 2 
options, particularly with respect to bycatch reduction in the 3 
shrimp trawl fisheries and limitation of menhaden, purse seine, 4 
and other fisheries that threaten ecosystem support functions.  5 
I know we don’t manage menhaden, but there’s a lot of work going 6 
on as far as menhaden’s importance to the ecosystem.  They are 7 
an important forage species and so there have been a lot of 8 
ecosystem models applied looking at menhaden. 9 
 10 
Also, to evaluate whether or not the outputs of these models are 11 
good enough for the council to take seriously, to develop a 12 
Gulf-scale demonstration model of our major stocks, trophic 13 
interactions and habitat limiting factors, and to plan on 14 
putting together a program of collaboration among research 15 
groups in order to further develop the Gulf-scale model and to 16 
fill in any information gaps identified during this project. 17 
 18 
They envision having at least four research groups involved in 19 
this.  Three of these groups are working primarily with the 20 
Ecopath/Ecosim model and that’s the Florida Marine Research 21 
Institute and UBC, which is Behzad Mahmoudi, who is also a 22 
member of the SSC, the National Marine Fisheries Service, John 23 
Carlson from Galveston, Roger Zimmerman and from LSU, Jim 24 
Carlin. 25 
 26 
They also talked about including Jerry Ault from the University 27 
of Miami, who has been working on spatial models with respect to 28 
menhaden, and then they didn’t indicate anybody in particular, 29 
but they also talked about trying to get experts in from some of 30 
the other approaches that are being used, such as multispecies 31 
VPA, and I’m not sure what this Cicero Atlantis is, but I guess 32 
it’s another ecosystem model. 33 
 34 
They envision primarily concentrating on looking at applications 35 
for the Ecosim/Ecopath software, because that’s where most of 36 
their immediate expertise is, and on the second page, they put 37 
together a rather specific agenda for what they expect.   38 
 39 
They envision a three-day workshop and they do envision a 40 
workshop, people actually working on developing models and 41 
testing out different models, as opposed to a conference-type 42 
seminar where people just get up and give a bunch of talks. 43 
 44 
They’re looking at trying to hold a three-day meeting inviting 45 
maybe five or so people from the outside and doing it within 46 
about a $50,000 budget and I believe that’s about as detailed as 47 
they got. 48 
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MS. MORRIS:  I would move approval of the Ecosystem SSC going 1 
forward with the workshop as outlined in Tab K, Number 1. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do we have a second for the motion?  Mr. 4 

Williams seconds.  I would remind everyone obviously this is -- 5 
We do have some money that was pass-through money where we’re 6 
working on the ecosystem-based management approach and as Steve 7 
pointed out at the last meeting, there’s money available in the 8 
contract for us to assist with this kind of meeting.  Is there 9 
any further discussion of the motion?  Hearing none, all those 10 
in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  11 
The motion passes.  That carries us on to the next order of 12 

business I believe that was put on the Other Business agenda by 13 
Ms. Williams. 14 
 15 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  I had some question about our 16 

SMZ meeting and I’ve talked with staff and I’m going to speak 17 
with you later and so I don’t need to bring it up right now and 18 
waste the other council member’s time.  Thank you. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  Is there any other 21 

business that we didn’t originally put on that needs to come 22 
before the council now? 23 
 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Ward would like to make a comment if he could 25 

under Other Business, if we will allow that, a brief comment. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The only question was what’s the topic? 28 

 29 
MS. WILLIAMS:  A thank you. 30 

 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Regarding?  We get very few thank yous on 32 

the record and so please. 33 
 34 
MR. WILLIAM WARD:  William Ward, Gulf Fishermen’s Association.  35 

First of all, I want to thank the council.  Our association very 36 
much so wants to thank the council for listening and working 37 
with us to develop something, at least one tool out of the tool 38 
chest to try to help us, to help ourselves, extend the season. 39 
 40 
I guess also I would be remiss not to thank the agency, Dr. 41 
Crabtree you and all the folks at the agency, for doing what you 42 
didn’t have to do, which is not to expedite and waive certain 43 
things that you did waive and we really do genuinely thank you 44 
for that, because I know it didn’t have to happen this quickly. 45 
 46 
It could have been March and our people could have been very 47 
unhappy, but it’s done a lot of good for the image and working 48 
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with people and letting them know that if they come forward and 1 
Corky made a comment about people are disheartened by things 2 
that happen in the council process and this has gone, I wouldn’t 3 
say quite a long way, but it’s the right step in the right 4 
direction to help fishermen think that it does matter and if we 5 
get involved we can help each other out and people will work 6 
with us and they will listen to us and hopefully we’ll get some 7 
things accomplished. 8 
 9 
MR. MINTON:  You mean Corky was wrong? 10 

 11 
MR. WARD:  In my instance, yes.  I don’t know about Corky’s 12 

situation, but in our instance anyway.  Thank you again.  It’s 13 
not often that you guys are thanked for things that go right and 14 
so if you’re going to condemn someone when they do something 15 
wrong, it’s also appropriate to tell them thank you very much 16 
when things go right and they do work and they make things 17 
happen that they didn’t have to have happen quickly and so thank 18 
you again very much for all your help. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Will.  We appreciate that and 21 

that leaves us -- With that, we stand adjourned.  However, I do 22 
want to again remind everyone that there will be a social.  23 
Again, it was sponsored by the Saltwater Enhancement Association 24 
and it will be in Room 1460 and we’ll start that actually about 25 
5:45.  We’ll do it a little in front of six o’clock if we can.  26 
Thank you, all. 27 
 28 
(Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 3:30 o’clock p.m., 29 
January 11, 2006.) 30 
 31 

- - - 32 
33 
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INDEX OF MOTIONS 1 
 2 
PAGE 17:  Motion that the numbers of grouper landed by each 3 
sector be made available by the Science Center.  The motion 4 
carried on page 18. 5 
 6 
PAGE 18:  Motion that on the question of whether to allocate 7 
based on individual species or on species aggregations to see 8 
the analyses done both ways.  The motion carried on page 18. 9 
 10 
PAGE 19:  Motion that sub-allocations within sectors not be 11 
considered in the scoping document.  The motion carried on page 12 
19. 13 
 14 
PAGE 19:  Motion that the council convene the Socioeconomic 15 
Panel to investigate the use of socioeconomic models to help the 16 
council in setting grouper allocations.  The motion carried on 17 
page 19. 18 
 19 
PAGE 22:  Motion that the Council hold a meeting of the Ad Hoc 20 
Grouper IFQ AP.  The motion carried on page 22.   21 
 22 
PAGE 27:  Motion to recommend that Jeff Rester be appointed to 23 
the Gulf Landing LNG existing advisory committee.  He then could 24 
report back to the council on the development of the monitoring 25 
plan that will serve as the basis for all future LNG monitoring 26 
plans.  The motion carried on page 28. 27 
 28 
PAGE 30:  Motion that the Council support the continuation of 29 
the Cooperative Texas Closure for 2006, as with past years, and 30 
extending to the 200-mile limit. The motion carried on page 31. 31 
 32 
PAGE 32:  Motion to invite the SSC to attend the March 2006 33 
council meeting in Mobile to meet with the Administrative Policy 34 
Committee to discuss the SSC role and meet with the Reef Fish 35 
Management Committee to discuss the Red Snapper and Shrimp 36 
issues from the scoping hearings and the grouper recreational 37 
and commercial allocation issues.  The motion carried on page 38 
34. 39 
 40 
PAGE 34:  Motion that the Council amend the SOPPs to remove the 41 
requirement for the SSC to review all stock assessments and make 42 
optional for the council or council chair and committee chair to 43 
request the SSC to review benchmark assessments.  The motion was 44 
tabled and referred to the SSC on page 35. 45 
 46 
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PAGE 36:  Motion that the Council set aside any further action 1 
on videoconferencing until the report is completed.  The motion 2 
carried on page 36. 3 
 4 
PAGE 36:  Motion that the council revise its SOPPs to include an 5 
open comment period during council meetings, public hearings, 6 
and workshops.  The motion carried on page 39. 7 
 8 
PAGE 40:  Motion to remove the provision in the SOPPs that 9 
automatically requires staff to assist in the preparation of 10 
Minority Reports.  The motion failed on page 45. 11 
 12 
PAGE 47:  Motion that the employer will require the substitution 13 
of paid leave for unpaid FMLA leave, including sick, annual, 14 
and/or compensatory leave.  The motion carried on page 48. 15 
 16 
PAGE 48:  Motion that during FMLA leave without pay all benefits 17 
will continue as they existed prior to FMLA without pay.  The 18 
motion carried on page 48. 19 
 20 
PAGE 48:  Motion that the council shall request the Department 21 
of Commerce recover for the Gulf Council monies owed by the 22 
employee for any insurance premiums paid during FMLA.  The 23 
motion carried on page 48. 24 
 25 
PAGE 48:  Motion that a fitness for duty report is required 26 
prior to the employee returning to work if the FMLA absence was 27 
due to the employee’s health condition.  The motion carried on 28 
page 49. 29 
 30 
PAGE 49:  Motion that the council will require biweekly reports 31 
of the employee’s status during the period of FMLA leave.  The 32 
motion carried on page 51. 33 
 34 

PAGE 51:  Motion that the council shall require the employee to 35 
furnish a recertification no more often than every thirty days 36 
relating to pregnancy or a serious health condition, as provided 37 
for in 29 CFR 825.308.  The motion carried on page 51. 38 
 39 

PAGE 51:  Motion that the employee is required to provide at 40 
least a fifteen day advance notice when the leave is foreseeable 41 
and a medical certification to support a request for leave 42 
because of a serious health condition is required.  The motion 43 
failed on page 53. 44 
 45 
PAGE 56:  Motion that the council accept the IPT’s 46 
recommendation for the Scoping Document for Joint Reef Fish 47 
Amendment 27/Shrimp Amendment 14 and add an action to achieve 48 
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effort reduction that coincides with needed bycatch reduction in 1 
the shrimp fishery in order to set TAC in the red snapper 2 
fishery and review alternatives to achieve OY in the shrimp and 3 
red snapper fisheries.  The motion carried on page 66. 4 
 5 
PAGE 66:  Motion to add time/area closures for shrimp in the 6 
Scoping Document for Joint Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp 7 
Amendment 14.  The motion carried on page 69. 8 
 9 
PAGE 69:  Motion to approve the IPT recommendations for a 10 
Scoping Document for Amendment 15 to the shrimp FMP.  The motion 11 
carried on page 70. 12 
 13 
PAGE 70:  Motion that the Scoping Document for Joint Reef Fish 14 
Amendment 27/Shrimp Amendment 14 articulate a SPR goal between 15 
20 percent and 35 percent for red snapper.  The motion carried 16 
on page 70. 17 
 18 
PAGE 70:  Motion to give the IPT editorial license to clean-up 19 
discussion in the scoping documents prior to making them 20 
available to the public for the scoping meetings.  The motion 21 
carried on page 74. 22 
 23 
PAGE 76:  Motion to have the SSC Selection Committee solicit 24 
applications for the purpose of establishing an ad hoc shrimp 25 
effort working group.  Their charge will be to provide the 26 
council with alternatives for determining what the appropriate 27 
levels of effort in the shrimp industry ought to be.  The motion 28 
carried on page 82. 29 
 30 
PAGE 84:  Motion to adopt the LEAP operations plan.  The motion 31 
carried on page 84. 32 
 33 
PAGE 96:  Motion to approve the Ecosystem SSC going forward with 34 
the workshop as outlined in Tab K, Number 1.  The motion carried 35 
on page 97. 36 
 37 
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